Aus der Klinik für Allgemeine, Viszeral-, Transplantations-, Gefäß- und Thoraxchirurgie der Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München Direktor: Prof. Dr. Jens Werner

Single center experience in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors

Dissertation

Zum Erwerb des Doktorgrades der Medizin an der Medizinischen Fakultät der Ludwig Maximilian Universität zu München.

Vorgelegt von Dr. med. univ. Florian Franz Ludwig Bösch aus Lustenau 2015



Mit Genehmigung der Medizinischen Fakultät der Universität München

Berichterstatter: Prof. Dr. Markus Guba Mitberichterstatter: Priv. Doz. Dr. Hendrik Seeliger

Dekan: Prof. Dr. med. dent. Reinhard Hickel

Tag der mündlichen Prüfung: 26.11.2015

Table of contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS III					
ABBREVIATIONS					
1	1 INTRODUCTION				
	1.1 Nomenciature				
		1			
	1.3 PATHOGENESIS	2			
	1.4 DIAGNOSIS	2			
	1.4.1 Conventional cross-sectional imaging	3			
	1.4.2 Endoscopic ultrasonography	3			
	1.4.3 Nuclear imaging	3			
	1.4.4 Biochemical assessment and functional localization	4			
	1.5 FUNCTIONAL PANCREATIC NEUROENDOCRINE TUMORS	5			
	1.5.1 Insulinoma	5			
	1.5.2 Gastrinoma	6			
	1.5.3 Glucagonoma	7			
	1.5.4 VIPoma	7			
	1.5.5 Somatostatinoma	7			
	1.6 CLASSIFICATION	8			
	1.6.1 Evolution of classification systems	8			
	1.6.2 ENETS guidelines	. 10			
	1.6.3 AJCC guidelines	. 11			
	1.7 TREATMENT	. 13			
	1.7.1 Surgery	. 13			
	1.7.2 Symptomatic management	. 14			
	1.7.3 Liver directed therapy	. 15			
	1.7.4 Chemotherapy	. 16			
	1.7.5 Liver transplantation	. 18			
2	AIM OF THE STUDY	. 19			
2	MATERIAL AND METHODS	20			
J		. 20			
	3.1 ASSESSMENT	. 20			
	3.2 SURGICAL PROCEDURES	. 21			
	3.3 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS	. 21			
4	RESULTS	. 22			
	4.1 CHARACTERIZATION OF THE ANALYZED GROUP	22			
	4.2 SURGERY	23			
	4.3 OVERALI SURVIVAL	26			
	4.3.1 Overall survival in regard to gender	27			
	4.3.2 Overall survival in regard to age	28			
	4.4 TNM ASSESSMENT AND SURVIVAL	. 28			
	4.4.1 Tumor size (T)	. 29			
	4.4.2 Lymph node (N) status	. 30			
	4.4.3 Metastasis (M) status	. 32			
	4.4.4 Resection (R) status	. 33			
	4.4.5 Grading (G) status	. 34			
	4.5 LYMPH NODE AND DISTANT METASTASES	. 35			
	4.5.1 Correlation of tumor size and lymph node metastases	. 35			
	4.5.2 Correlation of tumor size and distant metastases	. 36			
	4.6 ENETS AND UICC CLASSIFICATION	. 36			
	4.7 SURVIVAL RATES FOR ENETS AND UICC CLASSIFICATION SYSTEM	. 37			

	4.	7.1 Survival rates for ENETS classification system	
	4.	7.2 Survival rates for UICC classification system	39
	4.8	SURVIVAL RATES IN REGARD TO SURGERY	
	4.	8.1 Operation time	40
	4.	8.2 Type of surgery	41
	4.9	UNIVARIATE ANALYSIS OF SEVERE COMPLICATIONS	
	4.	9.1 Severe complications and operation time	43
	4.	9.2 Severe complications and age	
	4.	9.3 Severe complications and gender	
	4.	9.4 Severe complications and pancreatic head resection	46
	4.	9.5 Severe complications and distal pancreatectomy	47
	4.	9.6 Severe complications and the resection margin	48
	4.	9.7 Severe complications and metastases	49
	4.	9.8 Severe complications and lymph nodes	50
	4.10	UNIVARIATE ANALYSIS OF RE-OPERATIONS	51
	4.	10.1 Re-operation and operation time	51
	4.	10.2 Re-operation and age	52
	4.	10.3 Re-operation and pancreatic head resection	53
	4.	10.4 Re-operation and distal pancreatectomy	54
	4.11	MULTIVARIATE ANALYSIS OF RISK FACTORS FOR SURVIVAL	54
	4.12	MULTIVARIATE ANALYSIS OF THE RISK OF SEVERE COMPLICATIONS	
	4.13	MULTIVARIATE ANALYSIS OF RISK FACTORS FOR RE-OPERATION	
5	DIS	SCUSSION	
-			
	5.1	REFLECTING THE "OFFICIAL" LINE REGARDING VARIOUS RISK FACTORS	
	5.Z	SIZE DOES MATTER	
	5.3		
	5.4 5.5		
	5.5		
6	Ав	STRACT	KKK
7	Ζυ	SAMMENFASSUNG	LLL
8	RE	FERENCES	NNN
a	Err		vvv
5			

Abbreviations

AJCC	American Joint Cancer Committee
CgA	Chromogranin A
CI	confidence interval
СТ	computed tomography
ENETS	European Neuroendocrine Tumor Society
EUS	endoscopic ultrasonography
FNA	fine-needle aspiration
f-pNET	functional pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor
ISGPS	International Study Group of Pancreatic Surgery
MEN-1	Multiple Endocrine Neoplasia-type 1
MRI	magnetic resonance imaging
mTOR	mammalian target of rapamycin
NF-1	Neurofibromatosis type 1
nf-pNET	non-functional pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor
PET	positron-emission tomographic
PFS	progression-free survival
pNET	pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor
PPI	proton pump inhibitor
PPPD	pylorus-preserving pancreaticoduodenectomy
RFA	radio frequency ablation
SIRT	selective internal radiation therapy
SPECT	single-photon emission computed tomography
SRS	somatostatin receptor scanning
sst	somatostatin receptor subtype
TACE	transarterial chemoembolization
TNM	tumor-node-metastasis
UICC	Union for International Cancer Control

- VEGF vascular endothelial growth factor
- VEGFR vascular endothelial growth factor receptor
- VHL von Hippel-Lindau disease
- VIP vasoactive intestinal peptide
- WHO World Health Organization
- ZES Zollinger-Ellison syndrome

1 Introduction

1.1 Nomenclature

Neuroendocrine tumors can arise from neuroendocrine cells throughout the body. Some of the tumors are able to produce peptides and hormones and cause characteristic symptoms (i.e. hypoglycemia, watery diarrhea). Others lack characteristic symptoms and get clinically apparent due to tumor mass effects (i.e. jaundice, abdominal pain, pancreatitis) ¹. In 1907 the German pathologist Siegfried Oberndorfer, who called them carcinoids, described these tumors for the first time ². Many years later the World Health Organization (WHO) introduced the term "neuroendocrine neoplasm" to accentuate the potential malignant behavior ³.

In 2006, the European Neuroendocrine Tumor Society (ENETS) introduced its own grading system ⁴. The nuclear mitosis rate and the Ki-67 index are important components in the ENETS classification and in 2012 the first revision of the ENETS guidelines was published ⁵.

Besides the efforts of the ENETS, the International Union for Cancer Control (UICC) also released a TNM staging system, which is accompanied by both the American Joint Cancer Committee (AJCC) and the WHO ⁷⁻⁹. Due to the fact, that the UICC/AJCC/WHO 2010 TNM is the same as for ductal adenocarcinoma, it was adapted and validated recently ¹⁰. The differences of the two systems will be highlighted in the following sections.

1.2 Epidemiology

pNETs are a diverse group of rare neoplasms and divided into two main groups, functional (f-pNET) and non-functional tumors (nf-pNET). The annual pNET incidence is 0,3 - 0,4 per 100 000 in the United States ¹¹, 1,01 per 100 000 in Japan ¹². Interestingly, autopsy studies reported on an incidence of 10 % ¹³. Beyond controversy the incidence has risen in the past decades, which might be due to a true change in disease or better disease detection.

nf-pNETs are twice as frequent as f-pNETs ¹⁴. Data about functional pNETs vary in different publications, but the results indicate that insulinomas are the most frequent f-pNETs, followed by gastrinomas, glucagonomas, VIPomas, somatostatinomas and others ^{15, 16}.

Most pNETs are sporadic, although, there are four inherited disorders, which are associated with a high incidence of pNETs in younger patients. The most common of these four is called Multiple Endocrine Neoplasia-type 1 (MEN-1). Patients suffering from MEN-1 will develop in 80 - 100 % nf-pNETs, in 50 - 60 % gastrinomas, in 20 % insulinomas and in 3 - 5 %

VIPomas or glucagonomas ^{17, 18}. Death at younger ages in MEN-1 patients is often because of pNETs ¹⁹. Moreover, it is reported that the MEN-1 population account for 20 – 25 % of all gastrinomas, for 4 % of all insulinomas and for almost 8 % of all nf-pNETs ^{17, 20, 21}.

Furthermore, there is von Hippel-Lindau disease (VHL), which is associated with a broad spectrum of pancreatic lesions. These patients mainly develop true pancreatic cysts (91 %), whereas a minority of 10 - 17 % has pNETs (primarily nf-pNET)²².

Patients suffering from Neurofibromatosis type 1 (NF-1) (von Recklingshausen's disease) show in up to 10 % pNETs, whereas pNETs are even more infrequent in tuberous sclerosis patients (< 1 %) ¹⁸.

1.3 Pathogenesis

pNETs arise from neuroendocrine cells with both neural and endocrine characteristics. Historically it was believed that pNETs originate from the islets of Langerhans, but more recent studies revealed that pluripotent stem cells give rise to pNETs ²³. Hence, these tumors secrete typical substances, such as pancreatic polypeptide, Chromogranin A, synaptophysin or neuronspecific enolase ^{24, 25}. The sequence from a regular stem cell to a neuroendocrine tumor is still not understood. Nevertheless, specific gene mutations are frequently detected in pNET (*MEN1, DAXX, ATRX* and mTOR) ²⁶. Although, an alteration in most common oncogenes (fos, jun, myc, k-ras) or tumor suppressor genes (p53, retinoblastoma) is not often detected ^{27, 28}.

1.4 Diagnosis

The diagnosis of f-pNETs is confirmed as a result of symptoms caused by the secreted hormones and subsequent biochemical testing. Nevertheless imaging studies are essential to distinguish primary tumor localization and the extent of disease to define if curative resection is possible or just cytoreductive surgery. pNETs are typically hypervascularized and therefore visualized in the early arterial phase of imaging. Moreover, imaging is indispensable to monitor patients after antitumor treatment. Biomarker profiles for patients suffering from a pNET are not as valid as for other solid tumors.

1.4.1 Conventional cross-sectional imaging

Contrast-enhanced computed tomography (CT) or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) are available in almost every clinic and as a consequence generally used to detect a pNET. ENETS demands a contrast-enhanced multidetector CT scan with slices < 1 mm at specified time points (arterial, portal-venous and late venous phase) ⁵. Dependent on tumor size a sensitivity and specificity of a CT scan of 73 and 96 % is reached ²⁹.

Since next generation contrast mediums and better MRI detectors are available this modality is also widely used. The tumors are well visualized in fat-suppressed T1-weighted images and combined with T2-weighted images a more subtle differentiation of the pancreatic tumor is feasible. MRI is mainly utilized for the detection and further distinction of liver tumors.

Taken together CT and MRI reach a sensitivity of 55 - 78 % for detecting the primary pancreatic tumor, however, are highly sensitive (94%) in tracing liver metastases. CT and MRI especially lose ground if the primary pancreatic tumor is smaller than 1 cm ³⁰.

1.4.2 Endoscopic ultrasonography

Endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS) is commonly used especially for very small tumors (< 1 cm). Moreover EUS can be combined with fine-needle aspiration (FNA) to distinguish between a nf-pNET and an adenocarcinoma or some other pancreatic tumor mass. In MEN-1 patients EUS plays an important role in identifying small pNETs since these patients suffer from nf-pNETs in 80 – 100 % ³¹. EUS/FNA is rarely needed in f-pNETs because they are diagnosed by biochemical testing. A domain for EUS is the localization of small insulinomas, which are very small, intrapancreatic and not seen with conventional imaging methods and scintigraphy ^{32, 33}.

However, EUS/FNA is highly operator-dependent, cannot accurately identify liver metastases and is more effective in localizing intrapancreatic than extrapancreatic masses, such as duodenal gastrinomas ^{34, 35}.

1.4.3 Nuclear imaging

pNETs frequently (> 80 %) show high density of somatostatin receptor subtypes (sst), particularly sst 2 and sst 5 ³⁶. These receptors have a high affinity for synthetic somatostatin analogues, like octreotide and lanreotide, whereupon only octreotide is approved for patient use in the United States and is worldwide the most common applied agent for somatostatin receptor scanning (SRS or Octreoscan). For SRS radiolabeled octreotide (¹¹¹-In-DTPA-

octreotide) is used to detect pNETs and SRS is capable to identify 50 - 70 % of primary pNETs, although less than 25 % of insulinomas will be found because these tumors express only few sst 2 and sst 5 ^{37, 38}. This might also be due to the fact that insulinomas are often small and the sensitivity to identify tumors < 1 cm averages only 50 % ³⁹. SRS facilitates entire body scans and as a consequence distant metastases (i.e. liver, bone, lung) are identified quickly. Hence, studies have proven that the therapy strategy of patients with pNETs has changed because of SRS findings in 24 – 47 %. When SRS is combined with CT a sensitivity of 90 % and a specifity of 80 % is reached ^{39, 40}. False positive results occur in up to 12 % of patients mainly because of thyroid disease, breast disease, lymphoma or cholangiocarcinoma, nonetheless this rate can be minimized to 3 % if the findings are interpreted accurately within the clinical context ^{17, 40}.

To detect pNETs positron-emission tomographic (PET) scanning was also tested, but this imaging method achieved inferior results. Responsible for this circumstance is the fact that pNETs have a slow glucose turnover ³⁶. The contemporary standard of SRS imaging represents the fusion of SRS with single-photon emission computed tomography (SPECT) and is available at almost every center.

"Next generation" in pNET-imaging represents ⁶⁸Gallium-DOTA-[Tyr3]octreotide (Ga-DOTA-TATE)-PET or ⁶⁸Gallium-DOTA-[Tyr3]octreotide (Ga-DOTA-TOC)-PET, however, these methods are available only in selected centers. With this scanning method, which features complete staging with one examination, the sensitivity is increased up to 97 % and an accuracy of 96 % is reached ⁴¹.

1.4.4 Biochemical assessment and functional localization

Since functional pNETs secrete a specific hormone, this hormone should be measured to establish the diagnosis. For insulinoma, it is recommended to assess serum levels of glucose, insulin, proinsulin and C-peptide during a fast ⁴².

On the other hand the majority of pNETs are non functional and not associated with a clinical hormone syndrome. Nevertheless, nf-pNETs secrete measurable levels of amines and peptides.

Chromogranin A (CgA) is the most commonly secreted, by both f-pNET and nf-pNET, and assessed protein. Tumor mass and secretory activity alter serum levels of CgA and it is thought that CgA correlates with tumor burden. Although, various non-malignant diseases also induce elevated serum levels of CgA, such as renal insufficiency, Parkinson's disease, liver disease, pregnancy, and in patients taking proton pump inhibitors (PPI) CgA levels are also increased ⁴³. Contrarily, CgA levels may decrease during a therapy with somatostatin

analogs ⁴⁴. The sensitivity varies between 60 – 100 %, with a better sensitivity in metastatic disease than in patients with localized tumors ^{43, 45}. In patients taking consistent doses of somatostatin analogs a rise of CgA levels is highly suspicious for tumor growth and/or loss of secretory control ^{46, 47}. Taken together screening or testing with CgA for pNET is not recommended.

A biomarker panel consisting of CgA and pancreatic polypeptide increases the sensitivity for diagnosis of nf-pNET to 94 % ⁴⁸.

In recent years the approach of functional localization of pNETs by assessment of hormone concentrations in the portal blood has disappeared almost completely from clinical routine. This technique was used to establish the diagnosis of an insulinoma, which was not seen with conventional imaging methods. The original portal-venous-sampling was replaced subsequently by selective-arterial injection of secretin (to detect gastrinomas) or calcium (to detect other pNETs) combined with angiography. Selective intra-arterial injection of calcium in combination with hepatic venous insulin sampling is proven to be a sensitive (88 – 100 %) diagnostic tool to localize insulinomas $^{49, 50}$.

Since, imaging modalities has improved there is almost no indication left for these special kinds of examination. Nowadays it is occasionally applied in patients with insulinomas or gastrinomas not localized by other diagnostic methods ^{49, 51}.

1.5 Functional pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors

1.5.1 Insulinoma

This entity is the most common functional pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor, presenting with autonomous insulin production. An estimated incidence of 1 - 3 per million population per year is reported ^{17, 52}. Insulinomas are usually benign (85 – 95 %), single tumors and become clinically apparent with Whipple's Triad, although, there is a delay in diagnosis on average of four years ⁵³. The classical clinical signs are symptoms of hypoglycemia, high insulin levels with plasma glucose levels < 50 mg/dl and relief of symptoms after administration of glucose (Whipple's Triad) ⁵⁴. Furthermore, insulinomas cause neuroglycopenic symptoms, such as confusion, visual changes and coma, or as well symptoms due to hypoglycemia, such as weakness, sweating and tachycardia. Due to these various symptoms a significant number of patients is initially admitted to psychiatry. Typically patients develop symptoms after fasting or exercising. Drawing conclusions from the severity of the symptoms on the tumor burden is not possible ^{55, 56}.

The gold standard for diagnosing an insulinoma is supervised fasting for 72 hours with documentation of glucose and insulin blood levels. About 30 % of patients have ailment within 12 hours, 80 % at 24 hours, 90 % at 48 hours and 100 % at 72 hours ⁵³. To rule out insulin misuse the blood levels of C peptide and/or proinsulin should be measured. If these levels are increased the diagnosis of Insulinoma is established ⁵⁷. Insulinomas may be a part of MEN-1, in which case the tumors are almost always multiple and difficult to diagnose.

After the endogenous hyperinsulinism is proven the tumor mass has to be assessed. As mentioned above, there are plenty of imaging modalities to determine the dimension of the disease. Genetic testing should also be done to rule out MEN-1, as therapy strategy differs substantially between MEN-1 and a sporadic insulinoma.

1.5.2 Gastrinoma

Gastrinomas ectopically secrete gastrin, which leads to Zollinger-Ellison syndrome (ZES). ZES is characterized by peptic ulcer disease (stomach and duodenum), abdominal pain, secretory diarrhea and gastroesophageal reflux disease. Similar to insulinoma there is a delay in establishing the diagnosis of a gastrinoma of about six years. Gastrinomas are malignant in 60 - 90 % of cases, usually small (< 1 cm) and in 60 % gastrinomas are found in the duodenal wall in patients with sporadic ZES. This rate increases up to 85 % in patients with MEN-1/ZES, moreover, these patients always develop multiple tumors ^{17, 52, 58-60}.

If ZES is suspected fasting gastrin level has to be measured and PPIs need to be ceased seven days prior to the blood test. Additionally, a gastroscopy has to be done to take biopsies and measure gastric pH. The diagnosis is verified when serum gastrin is > 1000 pg/ml, gastric pH is < 2 and biopsies lack to prove atrophic gastritis. If gastrin is moderately elevated (100 – 1000 pg/ml) a secretin test is required because gastrinomas ectopically express secretin receptors. Intravenous administration of secretin provokes increased secretin secretion by the gastrinoma. An accentuation of secretin blood level of > 120 pg/ml is argumentative for a gastrinoma with a sensitivity of 94 % and a specifity of 100 %, if the patient is not taking PPIs ^{58, 61, 62}.

Recent studies indicate that the widespread use of PPIs may mask the symptoms of ZES and therefore delay the diagnosis. This is because PPIs, in contrast to H2-receptor antagonists, attenuate the symptoms of acid hypersecretion in most ZES patients. Moreover, PPIs lead to elevated gastrin levels in non-ZES patients. PPI treatment may lead to 60 % of gastrin levels of ZES patients^{61, 63}.

Another problem in detecting ZES in MEN-1 patients may be due to hypercalcemia after sufficient treatment of hyperparathyroidism. Hypercalcemia influence fasting gastrin levels, *Florian Bösch* Seite 6

basal acid output and the secretin test hence hinder the diagnosis ⁶⁴.

1.5.3 Glucagonoma

The eponymous secreted hormone of this tumor is glucagon, which causes glucose intolerance (40 – 90 %), weight loss (80 %) and a pathognomonic rash, called migratory necrolytic erythema (70 – 90 %). This neoplasia is commonly malignant, large at diagnosis (mean 6 cm) and in more than 60 % liver metastases are apparent $^{65, 66}$.

Clinically significant hyperglycemia occurs in only half of the patients. The migratory necrolytic erythema is caused by direct glucagon infusion and leads in some cases to the diagnosis – made by a dermatologist. Raised erythematous patches beginning in the perineum and progressing to the trunk and the extremities characterize this rash. However, the rash is not characteristic for glucagonoma, since it also occurs in celiac disease, cirrhosis and pancreatitis ⁶⁷.

To establish the diagnosis of a glucagonoma extraordinary elevated glucagon serum levels have to be demonstrated (500 - 1000 pg/ml) in a patient ⁶⁵.

1.5.4 VIPoma

Verner and Morrisson first described the typical symptoms of this disease in 1958 (Verner-Morrisson syndrome) ⁶⁸, which are diagnostic. These symptoms include watery diarrhea, (> 700 ml/d in 100 %, > 3000 ml/d in 70 – 80 %), hypokalemia (70 – 100 %) and hypochlorhydria (35 – 76 %). The large volume diarrhea often leads to dehydration and electrolyte disturbances, a metabolic acidosis is also seen due to the fecal loss of bicarbonate. At presentation the tumors are metastatic in 70 – 80 % of patients, however VIPomas are usually single tumors. To secure diagnosis measurement of elevated serum VIP level (> 500 pg/ml) in combination with high volume diarrhea is required ⁶⁹⁻⁷¹.

1.5.5 Somatostatinoma

Somatostatinomas are the least common of the five well-described f-pNETs. These tumors are usually single tumors, either found in the duodenum (50 %) or in the pancreas (50 %) and half is malignant. The classical symptoms accompany a somatostatinoma are diabetes mellitus, gallbladder disease, weight loss, diarrhea, steatorrhea and anemia. Because of the unspecific symptoms the diagnosis of a somatostatinoma is even later confirmed. There is no reliable provocative test to detect a somatostatinoma. To confirm the diagnosis a pancreatic

tumor combined with typical symptoms and elevated serum levels of somatostatin are recommended ^{65, 72, 73}.

Tumor	Symptoms or signs	Extrapancreatic location	
Insulinoma	Hypoglycemia resulting in intermittent confusion, sweating, weakness, nausea; loss of consciousness may occur in severe cases	<15%	Rare
Glucagonoma	Rash (necrotizing migratory erythema), cachexia, diabetes, deep venous thrombosis	Majority	Rare
VIPoma, Verner-Morrison Syndrome, WDHA Syndrome	Profound secretory diarrhea, electrolyte disturbances	Majority	10%
Gastrinoma, Zollinger-Ellison Syndrome	Acid hypersecretion resulting in refractory peptic ulcer disease, abdominal pain, and diarrhea	<50%	Frequently in duodenum
Somatostatinoma	Diabetes, diarrhea, cholelithiasis	Majority	Rare
Non-functioning	May be first diagnosed due to mass effect	Majority	Rare

WDHA: Watery Diarrhea, Hypokalemia and Achlorhydria.

Fig. 1. Clinical presentation of the different pNETs 74

1.6 Classification

1.6.1 Evolution of classification systems

Since Oberndorfer ² first mentioned carcinoids over 100 years ago there were different attempts to categorize these tumors. In 1980, the WHO used the term carcinoid for every tumor of the neuroendocrine system, "excluding pancreatic endocrine tumour [sic!] (islet cell tumour [sic!]), medullary carcinoma of the thyroid, paraganglioma, small cell lung carcinoma and Merkel cell tumour [sic!] of the skin" ⁷⁵. This classification subdivided the tumors on the basis of different staining methods but failed to estimate patient outcome. Besides the ambiguous term carcinoid the medical society used inaccurate descriptions such as local, locally advanced and metastatic.

Capella et al. published a landmark study in which they introduced the term "neuroendocrine tumor" instead of carcinoid, which implies the whole neuroendocrine tumor entity. Moreover, this working group proposed further statements to finally establish guidelines for the clinician. Their classification subdivided the tumors into tumors with benign behavior, uncertain behavior and into low malignancies, resulting in highly malignant neoplasms (Figure 2) ⁷⁵.



Fig. 2. Scheme of the different neuroendocrine tumors postulated in 1995 by Capella et al.⁷⁵

Based on this work the WHO published in 2000 a classification for gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. This classification adopted the idea to subdivide the tumors by their dignity and therefore distinguish between well-differentiated tumors (with benign and uncertain behavior), well-differentiated neuroendocrine carcinomas and poorly differentiated carcinomas ⁷⁶. The prognostic value of this classification system has been proved in several studies ^{15, 77, 78}.

Nonetheless, this classification system failed to be adopted into clinical routine, thus in 2006 a consensus proposal including a grading system was published. From this proposal evolved the ENETS their guidelines for neuroendocrine tumors, including pNETs, published in the same year and adapted in 2012. The ENETS guidelines refer to the tumor-node-metastasis (TNM) system in combination with a grading classification based on the mitotic rate and/or Ki-67 proliferation index ^{4 5, 6}.

In 2009 the AJCC presented the 7th edition of the AJCC manual and for the first time the manual contained a staging classification for neuroendocrine tumors ⁸. Unfortunately, the TNM staging for pNET is derived from exocrine pancreatic adenocarcinoma.

In 2002 another classification system was published, which is called Hochwald classification system ⁷⁹. This classification system focuses on well-differentiated pNETs and a recent study even showed its superiority to ENETS and AJCC guidelines in this subdomain when it is combined with proliferation Ki-67 index ⁷⁹.

Moreover, the North American Neuroendocrine Tumor Society (NANETS) also developed guidelines. These guidelines were published in 2010 and concern both clinical management and histopathological diagnostics of pNETs^{80, 81}.

The ENETS and the AJCC staging system are worldwide in use, however, differ in several significant points, which will be highlighted in the next sections. Due to the discrepancies of the two main staging systems awareness has risen that this will lead to disarrangement in clinical routine and hinder scientific communication ⁸².

1.6.2 ENETS guidelines

The ENETS guidelines are based on the published experience of single centers and were devised at the first ENETS Consensus Conference in November 2005. Since then the guidelines were confirmed at least in seven autonomous surveys ⁸³⁻⁸⁹ and were revised at the second ENETS Consensus Conference in 2012 and published subsequently ^{5, 6}.

The classification system is based on a 4-stage TNM classification combined with a grading classification (low, intermediate, high). From ENETS standpoint in 2005 there was no grading system that accurately predicted the behavior of well-differentiated endocrine tumors. Hence, the society decided to incorporate a grading classification into their guidelines. The grading classification was established referring to the contemporary WHO criteria. The three tumor categories are discriminated due to their proliferation status determined by mitotic count and/or Ki-67 index (Figure 3)⁴.

Grade	Mitotic count (10 HPF) ^a	Ki-67 index (%) ^b
G1	<2	≤2
G2	2–20	3–20
G3	>20	>20

^a10 HPF: high power field=2 mm², at least 40 fields (at 40× magnification) evaluated in areas of highest mitotic density ^bMIB1 antibody; % of 2,000 tumor cells in areas of highest nuclear labeling

Fig. 3. The grading system for pNETs, published by ENETS 4

Although the grading of the tumor is important there are groups who want to adapt the grading scores. In a study the proliferation index was evaluated and the authors suggest determining new cut-off levels for Ki-67. They reached prognostic stratification within the

groups not before they set the cut-off at 5 - 20 %⁸⁷.

The ENETS guidelines, as other TNM classifications, postulate four stage classes (I – IV), whereat stage II and III are subdivided into IIA, IIB and IIIA and IIIB, respectively. Recently, it was demonstrated that death risk ascend statistically significant from stage I to stage IV⁸⁹.

Another working group published a retrospective study purporting survival rates at 5 years after foregut NET (stomach, duodenum, pancreas). The survival rates for stage I was 100 %, for stage II 89,5 %, for stage III 79,1 % and for stage IV 55,4 %. However, there was only statistical significance between stage I vs. IV, whereas the difference between stage I vs. II and stage II vs. III was not significant. As mentioned above, this study included NETs of the stomach, the duodenum and the pancreas ⁸⁶.

1.6.3 AJCC guidelines

In 2007 Bilimoria et al. published a study to prove the prognostic value of the AJCC TNM manual (6th edition) for pancreatic adenocarcinoma for pNETs. The authors identified patients from the National Cancer Data Base (1985 – 2004) to test their hypothesis. After evaluation of their data, they postulated "the staging system can effectively stratify patients with pNETs" and "provides survival discrimination by stage for surgical and nonsurgical patients" ⁹⁰. It was not until 2010 that the AJCC guidelines for pNETs were published ⁸ and may be built on these findings. Unfortunately the guidelines for pNETs were derived from those for exocrine adenocarcinoma. In contrast to the ENETS guidelines the AJCC classification is based on a cancer registry database publication and up to now was validated only once. This study concluded that "the AJCC TNM classification is prognostic for overall survival and can be adopted in clinical practice". Nonetheless the survival comparison between stages I vs. IV was significant ¹⁰. The AJCC TNM manual distinguishes between localized (stage I), locally advanced resectable (stage II), locally advanced unresectable (stage III) and distantly metastasized tumors (stage IV).

The two main guidelines differ in the definitions of T stages, obviously mainly in T2 and T3 and it is reported that this difference can affect the prognostic value. The 10 year prognosis in patients with ENETS stage I tumors is 96 % in contrast to patients suffering from AJCC stage I tumors (71 %). It is supposed that this is caused by the inclusion of ENETS stage II tumors in AJCC stage I ^{87, 91}.

Another main distinction is the AJCC recommendation to record the tumor grade but the manual lacks a specific guideline for grade assignment.

Definitions of TNM Primary Tumor (T)			Proposal for a 7	FNM Classification for Endocrine Tum	and Disease Stag	ing		
			T—Primary Tumor					
TX Primary tumor cannot be assessed			TX	TX Primary tumor cannot be asses				
T0	No evidence	e of primary tumo	r	Т0	No evidence	e of primary tumo	r	
T1	Tumor limited to the pancreas, ≤2 cm in greatest dimension		T1	Tumor limit <2 cm	ted to the pancreas	s and size		
T2	Tumor limited to the pancreas, >2 cm in greatest dimension			T2	Tumor limit 2–4 cm	Tumor limited to the pancreas and size 2-4 cm		
Т3	F3 Tumor extends beyond the pancreas but without involvement of the celiac axis or the superior mesenteric artery			Т3	Tumor limit >4 cm or duct	Tumor limited to the pancreas and size >4 cm or invading duodenum or bile duct		
T4	T4 Tumor involves the celiac axis or the superior mesenteric artery (unresectable primary tumor)			T4	Tumor invad spleen, c wall of l superior r	Tumor invading adjacent organs (stomach, spleen, colon, adrenal gland) or the wall of large vessels (celiac axis or superior mesenteric artery)		
				Note: For any	T, add (m) for multi	ple tumors		
Regional Lymph Nodes (N)			N	-Regional Lymph	Nodes			
NX	Regional lymph node(s) cannot be assessed		NX	Regional ly be assess	Regional lymph nodes cannot be assessed			
N0	No regional lymph node metastasis			N0	No regional	l lymph node meta	istasis	
N1	Regional lymph node metastasis			N1	Regional ly	mph node metasta	sis	
Distant M	etastasis (M)			M—Distant Metastases				
_				MX	Distant met	astasis cannot be a	assessed	
M0	No distant r	metastasis		M0	No distant r	metastasis		
M1	Distant metastasis			M1a	Distant met	astasis		
Endocrine	and Exocrine Pa	ancreas		Endocrine Pancreas				
Stage	Т	N	М	Stage	Т	Ν	М	
0	TO	N0	M0	_	_	_		
IA	T1	N0	M0	Ι	T1	N0	M0	
IB	T2	N0	M0	_	_	_	_	
IIA	T3	N0	M0	IIa	T2	N0	M0	
IIB	T1	N1	M0	IIb	Т3	N0	M0	
	T2	N1	M0	_	_	_	_	
	T3	N1	M0					
III	T4	Any N	M0	IIIa	T4	N0	M0	
				IIIb	Any T	N1	M0	
IV	Any T	Any N	M1	IV	Any T	Any N	M1	

Fig. 4. UICC (left) and ENETS (right) classification system $^{\rm 80}$

1.7 Treatment

1.7.1 Surgery

Although, management of patients with pNET is achieved via a multidisciplinary evaluation and treatment, surgery is the only potentially curative strategy for these patients ¹¹. A retrospective study including 728 patients with pNET compared the survival times of patients who underwent surgery and those who did not. Patients whose tumor was resected had a mean survival of 60 months compared to 31 months in the non-operative group, which is statistically highly significant ⁹².

Furthermore, surgery can control hormone secretion and accompanied syndromes. Since it is known that PPI treatment is highly effective in ZES patients, however, gastric surgery is no longer indicated to reduce acid secretion in ZES patients.

When surgery is considered preoperative staging has to be completed and the tumor detected. Nonetheless, if the diagnostic tools fail to do so, explorative laparotomy can be performed to localize and resect the tumor. The literature demonstrates that an experienced surgeon mostly (> 95 % of insulinomas or gastrinomas) localize the pNET ^{59, 93}. Therefore blind pancreatectomy in the case of no detected tumor is not indicated. When surgical resection of a pNET is done it is recommended to perform an accurate exploration of the whole abdomen, followed by an intraoperative ultrasonography of the pancreas and in some cases duodenotomy is indicated. Intraoperative ultrasonography is also useful to identify the main pancreatic duct and therefore plan the resection. Duodenotomy is recommended for tumors with a predilection site for the duodenum such as gastrinomas or somatostatinomas ⁹⁴.

If the tumor is small (< 2 cm) and expectably benign (i.e. insulinoma), a parenchyma sparing operation is indicated. As more than 90 % of insulinomas are benign enucleation has become the standard procedure. If the tumor is too big for enucleation a spleen-preserving distal pancreatectomy is generally preferred (Kimura's procedure)⁹⁵.

A laparoscopic approach for small benign tumors is well established, since the first successful series in 1996⁹⁶. Since then laparoscopic surgery is reserved for tumors located in the body or the tail, resected either by enucleation or by spleen-preserving distal pancreatectomy. It has been shown that laparoscopic pancreas surgery is a safe procedure and pancreatic fistulas are not more frequent than in open surgery ⁹⁷. Nonetheless, if there are signs of malignancy, such as local invasion or distant metastases, or pancreaticoduodenectomy is indicated conversion to open surgery is obligate.

A more radical operation is indicated if the tumor is potentially malignant or bigger than 2 cm or located in the head of the pancreas. The extent of lymphadenectomy required is still

controversial due to the fact that there is no correlation identified between lymph node metastases and overall survival ^{15, 98}. nf-pNETs often get clinical apparent due to mass effects and patients often suffer from distant metastases at diagnosis. Patients with such advanced disease should also be considered for surgery, although this is possible only in selected patients. Debulking surgery in these patients should target to resect at least > 90 % of the tumor burden, although hepatic recurrence is high, with up to 76 % of patients with recurrent metastases to the liver within two years ^{80, 99}.

The surgical management in patients with hereditary syndromes differs to patients with sporadic pNETs. The timing and extent of surgery for nf-pNETs in patients with MEN-1 is still controversial. In patients with MEN-1 nf-pNETs are multifocal and local resection is not expected to result in cure. Nonetheless, there is consensus that nf-pNETs in MEN-1 patients bigger than 2 cm or tumors that cause symptoms should be resected. Smaller tumors are treated differentially in diverse centers. There are groups who propose surgery if the tumor size is 1 cm ^{100, 101}. ENETS recommends surgery for nf-pNETs at 2 cm ¹⁰². If surgery has to be done for small, potentially benign nf-pNETs in MEN-1 patients, parenchyma sparing procedures are recommended because subsequent surgery is often necessary.

Inuslinomas in patients with MEN-1 are usually resected as described above ³⁰. The surgical management of MEN-1 ZES was controversial discussed recently ⁹⁴. Due to the fact that liver metastases will occur in 23 – 39 % in patients with MEN-1 ZES an aggressive approach is recommended. After pylorus-preserving pancreaticoduodenectomy (PPPD) the risk of distant liver metastases is declined to 3 - 5 % ¹⁰³.

1.7.2 Symptomatic management

Insulinomas are treated surgically with excellent cure rates, however, symptom control has to be achieved prior to surgery and in patients with malignant disease. A first step to relieve symptoms is dietary modification with frequent small feedings. To control insulinoma induced hypoglycemia more reliable administration of diazoxide (200 - 600 mg/d) is used. Diazoxide is a benzothiazide and therapeutic success is achieved in 50 - 60 % of patients. Side effects, such as fluid retention (frequent), nausea and occasional hirsutism (at higher doses), may occur and require additional medication like diuretics ^{42, 53, 104}. Long-acting somatostatin analogs (octreotide, lanreotide) can also ease hypoglycemic symptoms in up to 50 %. However, they have to be used with caution, as they may worsen the hypoglycemia ³⁸.

Gastrinomas ectopically secrete gastrin, which leads to ZES. By now PPIs are the gold standard agents to control the acid hypersecretion in almost every patient with ZES. H2-receptor antagonists and somatostatin analogs are also effective but frequently high doses

have to be administered. PPIs are taken once or twice a day in standard doses (i.e. 40 mg omeprazole). Higher doses are needed in patients with MEN-1 or severe gastroesophageal reflux or prior Billroth II resection. Data on long-term usage of PPIs in ZES patients demonstrates no evidence of tachyphylaxis and an excellent safety profile ^{58, 105, 106}.

Other f-pNETs are treated with long-acting somatostatin analogs (octreotide, lanreotide), which is effective in the initial management of glucagonomas, VIPomas and in some somatostatinomas. Due to recent formulation of the drugs a monthly depot injection is sufficient which is a great advancement and leads to higher patient convenience. Octreotide can reduce serum VIP levels in patients with VIPoma in > 80 % and ease diarrhea in > 75 %, however this excellent response rates are short-lived without increase in the dosage. Adverse effects of somatostatin analogs are generally mild, including flatulence diarrhea/steatorrhea, nausea, gallstones, and glucose intolerance ^{102, 107, 108}.

1.7.3 Liver directed therapy

As mentioned above, synchronous liver metastases should be treated surgically if > 90 % of the tumor burden can be removed ^{80, 99}. Repeated resection for resectable recurrent disease is favored and overall 5-year survival rates of 65 % can be achieved ^{100, 109}.

If complete surgical resection of all liver metastases is not feasible, a combination of resection and ablation can be employed. Radio frequency ablation (RFA) can be used alone or in conjunction with cytoreductive surgery; if RFA is applied alone this is possible via a percutaneous or laparoscopic approach. Advantages of RFA are a low morbidity (< 15 %), high response rates (90 – 95 %), symptom relief is often achieved (> 95 %) and RFA can be repeated if necessary. Limiting factors for RFA are tumor location, size and number $^{110-112}$.

Patients with unresectable liver metastases can be treated with embolization methods to control hormone symptoms or as a palliative therapy. Liver metastases derive their blood supply basically from hepatic artery branches, hence they are targeted via transarterial embolization. The techniques of embolization range from bland embolization to embolization with chemotherapeutic agents or embolization with radionuclides. Transarterial chemoembolization (TACE) uses beads coupled with conventional chemotherapeutic agents (such as doxorubicin, cisplatin, streptozocin) and is typically repeated every 6 – 8 weeks. There are various studies, which report on a symptom relief in 50 – 100 % and a tumor shrinkage in 25 - 86 % $^{45, 113}$.

More recently, beads coupled to radionuclides are used to deliver ionizing radiation directly into the tumors. For internal radiotherapy administration of Yttrium-90 (Y-90) particles are used with promising results. A prospective study with 34 patients showed radiologic

response in 50 % including 18 % with complete response ¹¹⁴.

The side effects of embolization therapy are low, including pain, nausea and fever. Contraindications to TACE and other embolization procedures include liver dysfunction, portal venous thrombosis and history of biliary reconstruction ¹¹⁵.

1.7.4 Chemotherapy

1.7.4.1 Somatostatin receptor pathway

Somatostatin, physiologically produced in the brain, pancreas, stomach and intestine binds to G-protein-coupled somatostatin receptors and influences on cell growth and neurotransmission processes. There are 5 known somatostatin receptors subtypes: sst1, sst2, sst3, sst4 and sst5. Approximately > 80 % of pNETs express somatostatin receptors. Traditionally, somatostatin analogs are used in patients with large tumors and in patients suffering from hormone hypersecretion. A prospective study (PROMID) investigated the value of long-acting octreotide in patients with low-grade metastatic NET of the midgut. The study could demonstrate that treatment with octreotide could double the time to progression compared with placebo (14,3 months vs. 6 months) ^{116, 117}. A subsequent multi-center study, which used lanreotide (CLARINET), could prove these results. Their study population consisted of patients with metastatic disease with a Ki-67 index < 10 % and the progression-free survival could significantly be prolonged ¹¹⁸. Nonetheless, no study could demonstrate so far how the anti-proliferative effects of the biotherapy were functioning.

1.7.4.2 Traditional chemotherapy

Different agents have been tested in patients with advanced pNETs and some efforts were made. The first agent with proven significant benefit was streptozocin, however, due to severe side effects this approach has been left ¹¹⁹. Over time many different combinations of vrious agents were tried out, with most effects seen with streptozocin/doxorubicin, streptozocin/fluorouracil or streptozocin/doxorubicin/fluorouracil ^{120, 121}. The three-drug regimen was associated with an overall response rate of 39 % and median survival duration of 37 months ¹²².

1.7.4.3 mTOR pathway

The mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) is an intracellular serine-threonine kinases that influences cell growth, proliferation, metabolism and apoptosis and is upregulated in many cancer types. Temsirolimus and everolimus are rapamycin derivatives, which have been evaluated in clinical trials for the treatment of patients with pNETs. Temsirolimus reached an objective response rate of only 5,6 % in a phase II study of 37 patients. Hence further monotherapy studies with temsirolimus were not pursued ¹²³.

Everolimus was initially evaluated in a study of 60 patients with neuroendocrine tumors of which 30 patients suffered from a pNET. In this study everolimus was combined with a long-acting release form of octreotide. The 30 patients with pNET showed an overall tumor response rate of 27 % and a progression-free survival (PFS) of 50 weeks ¹²⁴.

Based on these findings a phase II clinical trial (RADIANT-1) was initiated. RADIANT-1 included 160 patients with metastatic pNETs receiving either everolimus as a single agent or everolimus combined with octreotide LAR. Median PFS was longer in the combination group (16,7 vs. 9,7 months) ¹²⁵. Subsequently, RADIANT-2 and RADIANT-3 were drafted and proved that everolimus, with or without octreotide LAR, prolong the median PFS compared to placebo, with or without octreotide LAR. The median PFS reached in RADIANT-2 was 16,4 vs. 11,3 months and in RADIANT-3 11 vs. 4,6 months. The side effects of everolimus treatment are mild, including stomatitis, rash, diarrhea and fatigue. ^{126, 127} Multiple trials investigating the use of everolimus in combination with other agents in patients with pNET are ongoing (www.clinicaltrials.gov).

1.7.4.4 VEGF pathway

Angiogenesis in tumor growth is a well-established phenomenon. Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) plays an important role in angiogenesis and the VEGF-family consists of 6 proteins interacting with 3 receptors (VEGFR-1, VEGFR-2, VEGFR-3). VEGFR-2 is thought to be the most important factor in tumor cell angiogenesis ¹²⁸. For clinical purpose there are agents available interfering directly with VEGF (bevacizumab) or block the receptor (sunitinib, sorafenib).

Bevacizumab is a monoclonal antibody that binds to circulating VEGF and has to be combined with a cytotoxic agent for most solid tumors. Combination therapy with bevacizumab in patients with pNETs has been undertaken. In one study Bevacizumab was combined with temozolomide including 18 patients with pNET. Four patients with pNET showed partial response ¹²⁹. In a more recent study 55 patients with pNETs were treated with a combination of temsirolimus and bevacizumab. The response rate in this study was 37 %. 49 patients were evaluated for PFS and in this population 49 % were progression-free at 12 months ¹³⁰.

Sunitinib inhibits all 3 VEGFRs and some other tyrosine kinase receptors. In a first study efficacy of sunitinib was proven in patients with pNET showing a response rate of 16,7 % ¹³¹. Based on these findings a phase III clinical trial was enrolled which should include 340 patients with well-differentiated pNETs. After analyzing the first 171 patients the ongoing study was discontinued due to an increased number of deaths in the placebo group. Patients in the verum group had a PFS of 11,4 months compared to 5,5 months in the placebo group. Reported side effects of sunitinib were neutropenia, hypertension and fatigue ¹³².

Sorafenib blocks VEGFR-2 and some other tyrosine kinase receptors, however, this agent has only moderate effects on pNETs. In a study with 43 patients suffering from metastatic pNET only 10 % had partial response and 6-month PFS was seen in 14 of 23 evaluable patients ¹³³.

1.7.5 Liver transplantation

Liver transplantation was performed in patients with metastatic pNETs. The reported series of patients treated with liver transplantation for metastatic pNET are very small. According to the literature the optimal patient for liver transplantation is young (< 50 years), the tumor is not resectable and limited to the liver and shows a favorable histology with a low Ki-67 index and causes hormonal symptoms. Nonetheless the results for liver transplantation in patients with metastatic pNET are disappointing. In a recent review with 85 cases the overall 5-year survival was 45 % ^{134, 135}.

2 Aim of the study

Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors represent only 1 - 2 % of all pancreatic neoplasia.

Firstly, aim of this study was to identify patients who underwent a pancreatic resection because of a pNET between 1996 and 2011 at our institute.

Secondly, a detailed characterization of the patients was necessary to interpret prognostic factors.

Thirdly, the focus was on the prognostic value of pathologic diagnostic criteria as in ENETS and TNM staging guidelines.

Thirdly, the postoperative course and complication rate in the study population was analyzed and the impact of various factors on the morbidity should be analyzed.

Fourthly, the survival rates and their influencing factors should be evaluated.

3 Material and methods

3.1 Assessment

Between June 1996 and November 2011, 66 consecutive patients with a pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor were operated at our institute. All patients with histologically confirmed pNETs were included in this study. The tumor burden of these 66 patients was resected. Patients who just have undergone explorative laparotomy were excluded. Patient data were entered into a computerized database, and follow up was recorded for each patient available. Median follow up for all patients was 39,2 months. All data were analyzed with respect to demographic data (patient age, gender), hospital stay, characteristics of the primary tumor, type of surgical resection and quality of resection. The length of the postoperative hospital stay period was defined as the interval from the day of surgery to discharge. The calculation for overall survival started at the date of surgery.

Pathological parameters analyzed were tumor diameter (T), regional lymph node status (N), resection margin status (R) and tumor grade (G). Furthermore, reports on distant metastasis (M) were also included. Grading was determined according to the ENETS guidelines ⁴. Ki-67 immunohistochemistry was available in 31 tumor sections. When Ki-67 immunohistochemistry was not available, the histological report contained the mitotic count and/or clearly stated the tumor grading.

Postoperative pancreatic fistulas were defined according to the International Study Group of Pancreatic Surgery (ISGPS)¹³⁶.

For statistical analyses patients were divided into living and deceased patients. One patient (1,52 %) was lost for follow up and was excluded from statistical analyses regarding outcome. Patients who died within 30 days after operation were also excluded from these analyses.

Since the analysis period is long not all medical reports are complete. If this was the case and a detail was missing this patient was not considered for the special analysis.

With the clinical and histological information patients were subdivided into the two main classification systems – the ENETS and the UICC classification system.

3.2 Surgical procedures

Surgical strategy was based on anatomic and oncologic demands. According to the above mentioned findings the resection was planned and executed. For potentially malignant tumors in the head the classic pancreatic head resection or pylorus-preserving pancreaticoduodenectomy was chosen. For small and potentially benign tumors an organ-preserving approach was preferred. For left-sided lesions a distal pancreatectomy was chosen and if possible this was done spleen-preserving. Distal pancreatectomy was also done laparoscopically. Segmental pancreatic body resection was performed for central tumors and if necessary a total pancreatectomy was done in selected patients. Lymph nodes were dissected when extensive surgery was carried out. Debulking procedures where the primary tumor was resected were performed in combination with liver resection, hemicolectomy, splenectomy or gastric resection.

3.3 Statistical analysis

Overall survival, complication rates and other parameters (operation time, hospital stay) were assessed. An excel file was designed and these data were transferred into IBM SPSS Statistics 20. First a descriptive analysis was done.

For statistical analysis SPSS 20 was used. The survival rates were assessed with Kaplan-Meier methods and compared with the log rank test. Hazard ratios and corresponding confidence intervals (CI) were calculated. Only risk factors with a p-value of < 0,2 in univariate analysis were considered for multivariate analysis. The influence of variables was evaluated with the Cox regression model ¹³⁷.

The morbidity was analyzed with Chi-square test in an univariate setting with crosstabs first. Thereafter, multiple logistic regression was used in the multivariate analysis. Again only variable with a p-value < 0.2 were considered for further analysis. Furthermore, regression coefficient and Hazard ratio with 95% confidence interval were collected ¹³⁸.

A p-value < 0,05 was considered significant. If possible data were presented as mean values ± standard deviation.

The databank was established with Excel for mac 2011. Word for mac 2011 was used to write the thesis and references were managed with EndNote 6.0.2. Data are displayed either with SPSS 20 or with GraphPad prism version 4.0.

4 Results

4.1 Characterization of the analyzed group

The analysis included 66 patients, 33 female and 33 male. The analyzed cohort was of median age of 59,1 years (31 - 83). Figure 5 shows the distribution to different age groups with most patients operated between 60 - 69 years (31.8 %). The median age of patients was 62,5 years (31 - 83 years) at the time of the operation.



Fig. 5 Age pattern at the time of operation

The tumor of every patient investigated in this study was resected, hence the population does not include patients who only had undergone explorative laparotomy. Patients with pNET who are considered only for palliative care are also not included.

Various resection regimens were adopted to the patients. The tumor mass of 22 patients was resected via a pancreas head resection. Distal pancreatectomy was performed in 30 cases while complete pancreatectomy has do be done in five patients. Less invasive approaches were applied to eleven patients (five enucleations and four segmental resections). Resection of the tumor mass was accompanied in 35 % (n = 23) with an additional procedure like cholecystectomy or splenectomy.

Unfortunately the medical history of one patient is not complete, especially the histopathology report is inconclusive.

Furthermore, the postoperative outcome of one patient is not clear, as the patient could not be reached and the archive has only parts of the file. Therefore, the mentioned patient is not included in calculations regarding the outcome.

The 30-day mortality in the analyzed group was 4,5 % (n=3), subsequently, these three patients were also excluded from any calculations concerning overall survival. Two of these three patients had a pancreatic head resection and one a distal pancreatectomy. Interestingly, all three patients had a history of pancreatitis, either prior to the operation or thereafter. The cause of death of one patient (head resection) was not directly related to the operation as this patient died because of heart failure. The two other patients suffered complications directly related to previous surgery and as a consequence re-operations were necessary. Nonetheless, both died of multi organ failure within 30 days.

female	n = 33
male	n = 33
age (years)	59,1 (31 - 83)
pancreatic head resection	n = 22
pancreatectomy	n = 5
distal pancreatectomy	n = 30
segmental resection	n = 9

Fig. 6 Characterization of the analyzed cohort

4.2 Surgery

As mentioned above different resection strategies were used for the diverse patients and tumor localizations. Five patients were treated with enucleation and four with segmental resection and as a consequence lymph node sampling was done only in 54 patients (84 %).

Five of the 30 (17 %) distal pancreatectomies were done via a laparoscopic approach. Lymph nodes were resected in four of these five cases (80 %). The laparoscopic approach required a mean operation time of 185 minutes (\pm 18,84 minutes) compared to 214,4 minutes (\pm 12,31 minutes) with the open procedure. This difference is statistically not significant.

Regarding the duration of the operation there is a statistically significant difference between deceased and living patients. Mean operation time of living patients was 183,1 minutes (\pm 12,74 minutes) and operation time of deceased patients averaged 253,7 minutes (\pm 19,19 minutes) (Figure 7 a). However, there was no significant difference in relation to the hospital stay between living and deceased patients (17,84 \pm 2,18 days vs. 17,46 \pm 1,41 days) (Figure

7 b). Furthermore, there is no significant difference evaluating the age of these two groups. Living patients were 58,18 years (\pm 2,29 years) at the time of operation, whereas the deceased population had a mean age of 60,37 years (\pm 2,57 years) (Figure 7 c).





In a subgroup analysis the different kinds of operations were analyzed. The operation time of the two main groups – pancreatic head resection and distal pancreatectomy – was evaluated. Neither was there a statistical significant difference of the operation time of the living and the deceased people in the pancreatic head resection group, nor was there a significant difference in the distal pancreatectomy group (Figure 8 a). The age at operation and the duration of the hospital stay were also compared in the above-mentioned collectives. Again there was no significant difference when the living and the deceased patients were compared to each other (Figure 8 b, c).





The cohort investigated in this study suffered from different complications. Pancreatic fistula was seen in 13 patients (19,7 %) and five patients required an interventional drainage (ISGPS B).

25 patients of the analyzed cohort received any kind of anastomosis and anastomotic leakage developed in nine of these patients (36 %). Only one patient developed a leakage of the gastrojejunostomy and subsequent operation was necessary in this patient because of the insufficiency. An insufficiency of the pancreaticojejunostomy was detected in 3 patients. The most common kind of anastomotic leakage was an insufficiency of the hepaticojejunostomy, which was observed in five patients. Moreover, four of these patients

necessitated reoperation due to the insufficiency.

Six patients (9,1 %) of the investigated cohort had to be re-operated because of a complication. Four patients suffered from an insufficiency of the hepaticojejunostomy, one patient had an insufficiency of the gastrojejunostomy and one patient developed a pancreatitis after the initial tumor operation.

4.3 Overall survival

As mentioned above the postoperative outcome of one patient (1,5 %) is unknown and three patients are excluded from any survival calculation as they died within 30 days. As a consequence the calculation of the overall survival rate contains 62 patients. The median follow up period was 51 months (6 - 220 months) and the calculated mean overall survival was 130,17 months (CI95%: 103,21 – 157,14 months). The survival rate after one year was 95 %, after two years still 87 % and after three years 80 %. The calculated 5-year survival for the analyzed cohort was 66 %. Figure 9



Fig. 9 Calculated overall survival

4.3.1 Overall survival in regard to gender

The survival rates of female and male patients were compared next. The distribution to the two groups was exactly equal, 31 female and 31 male patients. The survival rates did not differ significantly between the two groups. The calculated mean overall survival for female patients was 151,37 months (CI95%: 117,03 - 185,72) compared to 79,3 months (CI95%: 63,53 - 95,08) for male patients (p=n.s.). Figure 10



Fig. 10 Survival rate regarding the gender of the patients (p=n.s.). Blue line: female, green line: male

4.3.2 Overall survival in regard to age

The impact of the age of patients at the time of operation was also highlighted. Our analysis revealed no influence of the age since overall survival rates were not significantly different if patients were younger or older than the median. The calculated mean overall survival for patients who came below the median was 146,06 months (CI95%: 110,1 – 182,02). Patients exceeding the median age reached a calculated mean overall survival of 75,13 months (CI95%: 58,21 – 92,05) (p=n.s.). Figure 11



Fig. 11 Survival rate regarding the age of the patients (p=n.s.). Blue line: younger than median, green line: older than the median age

4.4 TNM assessment and survival

Clinical report on tumor size, lymph nodes, metastasis and resection status is missing for only one patient (1,5 %), however, a report on the tumor grading is available for this patient. Four patients were excluded from the calculation of the survival rates as three died within 30 days in hospital and one patient is lost for follow up.

4.4.1 Tumor size (T)

As mentioned above the tumor size of one patient is missing. 19 patients of the 65 patients were categorized to have a T1 tumor (29,2 %) and the patient lost for follow up had a T1 tumor. T2 tumors were found in 14 patients (21,5 %), T3 tumors represent the biggest group with 25 patients (38,5 %) and T4 pNETs were found in 7 patients (10,8 %).

Within these four groups the 3-year survival was best for patients with small tumors. This population showed a 3-year survival of 78 %, compared to a 3-year survival rate of 66 % in the T4 group. The 3-year survival rates for the T2 group and the T3 group are comparable to T1-tumors with 77 % and 75 %, respectively. The calculated mean overall survival of patients with a T1 tumor was 80,43 months (CI95%: 62,67 - 98,19 months) and patients with a T2 tumor had an even better mean overall survival of 90,93 months (CI95%: 67,53 - 114,32 months). The best calculated mean overall survival showed patients with a T3 tumor 118,89 months (CI95%: 79,89 - 157,9 months). Lastly, T4 tumors had the worst outcome with a mean overall survival of 72 months (CI95%: 38,5 - 105,5 months). Figure 12.



Fig. 12 Calculated survival rates illustrating the tumor size (T).
4.4.2 Lymph node (N) status

Due to divergent operation methods and the partly missing medical history of one patient TNM assessment is not possible in every case. Besides the tumor mass lymph nodes were resected in 81,8 % (n=54), hence TNM staging is possible in these cases. The majority of these 54 patients did not show any positive lymph node (n=36; 66,7 %), however 18 patients (33,3 %) had at least one positive lymph node. No lymph node sampling was done in 11 patients and the medical history of one patient is inconclusive regarding the lymph node status (18,2 %).

The 3-year survival rates do not differ largely. Patients with no lymph node metastasis (N0) showed a 3-year survival rate of 77 % and patients with at least one positive lymph node (N1) reached 75 % survival after three years. This difference was statistically not significant (p=n.s.). Not surprisingly was the 3-year survival rate of patients with no lymph nodes resected best with 100 %.

The calculated mean overall survival was concordant to the 3-year survival rates. Patients with no lymph node metastasis had a mean overall survival of 75, 58 months (CI95%: 59,96 – 91,19 months) and patients with positive lymph nodes even 121,92 months (CI95%: 71,96 –171,88 months). The best calculated mean overall survival had patients with no lymph node resected 139,75 months (CI95%: 112,17 – 167,33 months). Figure 13.



Fig. 13 Calculated survival rates illustrating the lymph node status (N) (N0 vs. N1, p=n.s).

4.4.3 Metastasis (M) status

The medical reports about distant metastasis are complete for all 66 patients. When the operation was carried out 52 patients did not have distant metastases (M0; 78,8 %), however, 14 patients (21,2 %) had already a metastatic disease (M1).

In an univariate analysis the two groups, either M0 or M1, showed statistical significant difference in survival rates. The 3-year survival rate for M0-patients was 85 % and for M1-patients 60 % (p<0,05). These findings were confirmed by the calculated mean overall survival which was 150,23 months (CI95%: 120,08 – 180,39 months) for M0-patients and patients with a metastatic disease reached 48,83 months (CI95%: 29,9 – 67,76 months). Figure 14.



Fig. 14 Calculated survival rates illustrating the metastatic status (M) (p<0,05).

4.4.4 Resection (R) status

The results concerning the resection status are complete for all patients. The tumor mass of the big majority of patients (n=55; 83,3 %) was resected in sano (R0). However, the resection margins were not tumor free (R1) in eleven patients (16,7 %).

The univariate analysis of the resection margins highlighted a statistical significant difference of the 3-year survival rates for R0 and R1. The population with a tumor free resection margin had a 3-year survival rate of 86 %, compared to 55 % in the R1 group (p<0,05). Patients with a tumor free resection margin showed a calculated mean overall survival of 152,07 months (CI95%: 123,74 – 180,4 months), however, patients with tumor infiltrated resection margins had only a mean overall survival of 51,65 months (CI95%: 28,09 – 75,2 months). Figure 15.



Fig. 15 Calculated survival rates illustrating the resection margin (R) (p<0,05).

4.4.5 Grading (G) status

The grading is conclusive for each patient. The biggest group represented G1 tumors with 45 patients (68,2 %). The other third of the analyzed cohort were distributed to G2 and G3 as follows. 15 patients (22,7 %) were classified with a G2 tumor and 6 patients (9,1 %) were resected suffering from a G3 carcinoma. Taken together, G1 and G2 tumors represent the majority of resected tumors (91,4 %).

The 3-year survival rate of the patients with a G1 tumor was 87 % and the G2 group showed a 3-year survival rate of 80 %. The group with G3 tumors was inferior to the other two with a 3-year survival rate of only 33 %. As expected the calculated mean overall survival was best for patients with a G1 tumor 164,14 months (CI95%: 133,9 – 194,39 months). The G2-group reached a mean overall survival of 87,93 months (CI95%: 58,18 – 117,68 months) and the G3-group showed the worst mean overall survival of 37,17 months (CI95%: 7,86 – 66,47 months). Figure 16.



Fig. 16 Calculated survival rates illustrating the grading (G).

4.5 Lymph node and distant metastases

In this chapter we analyzed the probability to develop lymph node or distant metastases. We found a correlation between tumor size and the rate of lymph node metastases. For these calculations only operations were considered within which lymph nodes were sampled. Therefore we analyzed the files of 54 patients.

4.5.1 Correlation of tumor size and lymph node metastases

We found a correlation between tumor size and the probability of positive lymph nodes. One patient (8,33 %) with a T1 tumor had positive lymph nodes and four (28,57 %) with a T2 tumor. This rate increases if there was a T3 or T4 tumor found. Nine patients (36 %) with a T3 tumor and four patients (66,67 %) with a T4 had lymph node metastases. The increase is obvious from group to group, however only the difference between T1 and T4 is statistically significant. Figure 17



Fig. 17 Correlation of tumor size and the probability of lymph node metastases. (* p<0,05)

4.5.2 Correlation of tumor size and distant metastases

There was also an increase in the probability to have distant metastases at the time of operation when the primary tumor was bigger. Again only one patient (5,26 %) with a T1 tumor and only two patients (14,29 %) with a T2 tumor had distant metastases. Seven patients (28 %) with a T3 tumor suffered from distant metastases and four (57,14 %) with a T4 tumor. The difference from T1 and T2 to T4 was statistically significant. Figure 18



Fig. 17 Correlation of tumor size and the probability of distant metastases. (* p<0,05)

4.6 ENETS and UICC classification

After TNM assessment the patients were further subdivided according to the two main classification systems, the ENETS and the UICC classification system. For exact classification the histopathology has to contain full information on TNM. As mentioned above almost the entire medical history of one patient is missing and twelve operations were carried out without resecting any lymph nodes and as a consequence classification to either group is not feasible in these special cases.

Therefore we find 54 patients in the ENETS classification system subdivided into one of the following groups. In group I are ten patients (18,5%) and in II A are nine patients (16,7%), again in group II B are ten patients (18,5%). Group III A contains no patient, however, III B has eleven patients (20, 4%) and group IV represents even the largest cohort with 14 patients (25,9%). Figure 18 a



Fig. 18 a Distribution according to the ENETS classification system

The UICC group I A contains ten patients (18,5 %) and group I B nine patients (16,7%). The groups II A and II B have nine (16,7%) and ten (18,5 %) patients, respectively. Group III consists of two patients (3,7 5%) and group IV of 14 patients (25,9 %). Figure 18 b



Fig. 18 b Distribution according to the UICC classification system

4.7 Survival rates for ENETS and UICC classification system

The survival rates were calculated for both main classification systems – ENETS and UICC. One patient in the entire cohort was lost for follow up, but no lymph nodes were resected in this patient. Hence, this patient was not classified into ENETS or UICC classification system. The three patients who died within 30 days are also excluded from this calculation. No lymph nodes were resected of one of these three patients and therefore could not be classified to one of the groups.

4.7.1 Survival rates for ENETS classification system

Patients were distributed in almost every group, with exception of group III A. The 3-year survival rates of the different groups were as follows. Group I had a 3-year survival rate of 89 %. Groups II A and IIB reached 78 % and 80 %, respectively. No patient matched in group III A, but group III B showed a 3-year survival rate of 80 % as well. The worst result showed group IV with a 3-year survival rate of 60 %. The calculated mean overall survival rates of the different groups were as follows: Group I had a calculated mean overall survival of 57,5 months (Cl95%: 45,88 – 69,11 months), group II A 98,56 months (Cl95%: 72,18 – 124,93 months), group II B 85,06 months (Cl95%: 57,51 – 112,61 months), group III B 149,98 months (Cl95%: 87,21 – 212,76 months) and group IV 48,83 months (Cl95%: 29,9 – 67,76 months). Figure 19.



Fig. 19 ENETS classification survival.

4.7.2 Survival rates for UICC classification system

In contrast to the ENETS classification system every group within the UICC classification system was occupied. Group I A had the same survival rate than ENETS group I (89 %). Furthermore, correlated group I B with ENETS group II A. The survival rate for both groups was 78 %. The 3-year survival rates of group II A and II B reached both 78 %. Astonishingly, group III had the best survival rate with 100 %, however only two patients fulfilled the criteria for this group. Since the requirements for stage IV were the same in both classification systems, the 14 patients had the same 3-year survival rate of 60 %. The diverse calculated overall survival times of the UICC classification were not as expected. The second worst survival time had group I A with 57.5 months (Cl95%: 45,88 – 69,11 months), however, second best survival rate was reached within group I B with 98,56 months (Cl95% 72,18 – 124,93 months). Since there was no death within group III survival rate was 100 %. The difference between II A and II B was also huge. Group II A achieved a calculated survival rate of 80,22 months (Cl95%: 50,67 – 109,76 months) compared to 146,35 (Cl95%: 81,91 – 210,75 months), which was even the best survival rate. Group IV had the worst survival rate with 48,83 months (Cl95%: 29,9 – 67,76 months). Figure 20.



Fig. 20 UICC classification survival.

4.8 Survival rates in regard to surgery

4.8.1 Operation time

Firstly the median operation time was calculated, in which the two groups showed an equivalent distribution. The median operation time was 192,5 minutes. There was a statistically significant difference regarding the survival when the operation time exceeded the median operation time. Patients with a shorter operation time had a better survival. In our patients the calculated median overall survival was 163,63 months (CI95%: 129,73 – 197,52) if the median operation time was not exceeded. This rate decreases to 70,26 months (CI95%: 53,8 – 86,73) when the operation took longer than the median duration of 192,5 minutes (p<0,05). Figure 21.



Fig. 21 Survival rate regarding operation time (p<0,05). Green line: exceeding the median operation time, blue line: below the median operation time.

4.8.2 Type of surgery

In a next step the two main groups of surgery (pancreatic head resection, distal pancreatectomy) were analyzed. The outcome did not differ no matter which type of operation was carried out. The calculated median overall survival if a distal pancreatectomy was done was 135 months (CI95%: 97,42 - 172,63) compared to otherwise operated patients with 83,72 months (CI95%: 67,91 - 99,54) (p=n.s.). Figure 22 a.

When a pancreatic head resection was performed there was also no significant difference in the calculated overall survival rates. Patients undergone a major resection survived 136,5 months (CI95%: 103,37 - 169,62) compared to 72,52 months treated with a different procedure (CI95%: 50,91 - 94,14) (p=n.s.). Figure 22 b.



Fig. 22 a Survival rate of distal pancreatectomy (p=n.s.). Green line: distal pancreatectomy, blue line: other operation.



Fig. 22 b Survival rate of pancreatic head resection (p=n.s.). Green line: pancreatic head resection, blue line: other operation.

4.9 Univariate analysis of severe complications

The cohort was analyzed in an univariate approach concerning severe complications according to the classification system by Dindo et al. In this publication Dindo and coworkers classified complications from grade I to grade V. The grades range from not serious grade I complications to death of the patient (grade V) ¹³⁹.

In this setting a severe complication was classified as grade III-a or higher. Grade III complications are defined as complications requiring surgical, endoscopic or radiologic intervention without (III-a) or with (III-b) general anesthesia. In this calculation the entire cohort was included since the direct postoperative morbidity is known for every patient.

4.9.1 Severe complications and operation time

Firstly, the operation time as a risk factor for severe complications was analyzed. In the univariate analysis the operation time was no significant risk factor. Nonetheless, there was trend as the one-sided chi-square test was statistically significant. Figure 23

			Schwere Komp	Schwere Komplikationen?	
			nein	ja	Gesamt
OP Dauer ueber	nein	Anzahl	26	7	33
Median?		% innerhalb von OP Dauer ueber Median?	78,8%	21,2%	100,0%
	ja	Anzahl	18	15	33
		% innerhalb von OP Dauer ueber Median?	54,5%	45,5%	100,0%
Gesamt		Anzahl	44	22	66
		% innerhalb von OP Dauer ueber Median?	66,7%	33,3%	100,0%

OP Dauer ueber Median? * Schwere Komplikationen? Kreuztabelle

Chi-Quadrat-Tests

	Wert	df	Asymptotisch e Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (2–seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (1-seitig)
Chi-Quadrat nach Pearson	4,364 ^a	1	,037		
Kontinuitätskorrektur ^b	3,341	1	,068		
Likelihood-Quotient	4,440	1	,035		
Exakter Test nach Fisher				,066	,033
Zusammenhang linear- mit-linear	4,298	1	,038		
Anzahl der gültigen Fälle	66				

Fig. 23 Univariate analysis of the operation time and severe complications (p=n.s.)

4.9.2 Severe complications and age

The question was, if the age of the patient is a risk factor to develop a severe complication. In our cohort there was no significant correlation of age and severe complications. (p=n.s.) Figure 24

			Schwere Komplikationen?		
			nein	ja	Gesamt
Alter ueber dem	nein	Anzahl	23	10	33
Median?		% innerhalb von Alter ueber dem Median?	69,7%	30,3%	100,0%
	ja	Anzahl	21	12	33
		% innerhalb von Alter ueber dem Median?	63,6%	36,4%	100,0%
Gesamt		Anzahl	44	22	66
		% innerhalb von Alter ueber dem Median?	66,7%	33,3%	100,0%

Alter ueber dem Median? * Schwere Komplikationen? Kreuztabelle

Chi-Quadrat-Tests

	Wert	df	Asymptotisch e Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (1-seitig)
Chi-Quadrat nach Pearson	,273 ^a	1	,602		
Kontinuitätskorrektur ^b	,068	1	,794		
Likelihood-Quotient	,273	1	,601		
Exakter Test nach Fisher				,794	,397
Zusammenhang linear- mit-linear	,269	1	,604		
Anzahl der gültigen Fälle	66				

Fig. 24 Univariate analysis of the age and severe complications (p=n.s.)

4.9.3 Severe complications and gender

In the next analysis the influence of the gender of a patient on severe complications was examined. There was no significant difference between female and male patients. (p=n.s.) Figure 25

			Schwere Komplikationen?		
			nein	ja	Gesamt
Geschlecht	weiblich	Anzahl	23	10	33
		% innerhalb von Geschlecht	69,7%	30,3%	100,0%
	maennlich	Anzahl	21	12	33
		% innerhalb von Geschlecht	63,6%	36,4%	100,0%
Gesamt		Anzahl	44	22	66
		% innerhalb von Geschlecht	66,7%	33,3%	100,0%

Geschlecht * Schwere Komplikationen? Kreuztabelle

	Wert	df	Asymptotisch e Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (1-seitig)
Chi-Quadrat nach Pearson	,273 ^a	1	,602		
Kontinuitätskorrektur ^b	,068	1	,794		
Likelihood–Quotient	,273	1	,601		
Exakter Test nach Fisher				,794	,39

1

.604

Chi-Quadrat-Tests

Fig. 25 Univariate analysis of the gender and severe complications (p=n.s.)

,269

66

Zusammenhang linear-

Anzahl der gültigen Fälle

mit-linear

,397

4.9.4 Severe complications and pancreatic head resection

The type of surgery was also topic of the univariate analysis. There were not more severe complications when a pancreatic head resection was performed. The one-sided chi-square test was significant suggesting a tendency to more complications when a more extensive resection was carried out. (p=n.s.) Figure 26

			Schwere Komplikationen?		
			nein	ja	Gesamt
Pankreaskopfresektion?	nein	Anzahl	33	11	44
		% innerhalb von Pankreaskopfresektion?		25,0%	100,0%
	ja	Anzahl	11	11	22
		% innerhalb von Pankreaskopfresektion?	50,0%	50,0%	100,0%
Gesamt		Anzahl	44	22	66
		% innerhalb von Pankreaskopfresektion?	66,7%	33,3%	100,0%

Pankreaskopfresektion? * Schwere Komplikationen? Kreuztabelle

Chi-Quadrat-Tests

	Wert	df	Asymptotisch e Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (1-seitig)
Chi-Quadrat nach Pearson	4,125 ^a	1	,042		
Kontinuitätskorrektur ^b	3,077	1	,079		
Likelihood-Quotient	4,036	1	,045		
Exakter Test nach Fisher				,055	,041
Zusammenhang linear- mit-linear	4,063	1	,044		
Anzahl der gültigen Fälle	66				

Fig. 26 Univariate analysis of pancreatic head resections and severe complications (p=n.s.)

4.9.5 Severe complications and distal pancreatectomy

Similar to pancreatic head resections there was no statistically significant difference of the number of severe complications when a distal pancreatectomy was performed. Furthermore, there was no trend towards a higher rate of complications since this was the less extensive procedure. (p=n.s.) Figure 27

			Schwere Komplikationen?		
			nein	ja	Gesamt
Pankreasschwanzresekti	nein	Anzahl	21	15	36
on?		% innerhalb von Pankreasschwanzresekti on?	58,3%	41,7%	100,0%
	ja	Anzahl	23	7	30
		% innerhalb von Pankreasschwanzresekti on?	76,7%	23,3%	100,0%
Gesamt		Anzahl	44	22	66
		% innerhalb von Pankreasschwanzresekti on?	66,7%	33,3%	100,0%

Pankreasschwanzresektion? * Schwere Komplikationen? Kreuztabelle

Chi-Quadrat-Tests

	Wert	df	Asymptotisch e Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (2–seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (1-seitig)
Chi-Quadrat nach Pearson	2,475 ^a	1	,116		
Kontinuitätskorrektur ^b	1,719	1	,190		
Likelihood-Quotient	2,522	1	,112		
Exakter Test nach Fisher				,189	,094
Zusammenhang linear- mit-linear	2,438	1	,118		
Anzahl der gültigen Fälle	66				

Fig. 27 Univariate analysis of distal pancreatectomy and severe complications (p=n.s.)

4.9.6 Severe complications and the resection margin

The histopathology reports were next to be analyzed. First issue was to examine the impact of the resection margin on the appearance of severe complications. The univariate analysis showed no influence of tumor free resection margins on the frequency of severe complications. (p=n.s.) Figure 28

			Schwere Komplikationen?		
			nein	ja	Gesamt
R-Status	R0	Anzahl	36	19	55
		% innerhalb von R- Status	65,5%	34,5%	100,0%
	R1	Anzahl	8	3	11
		% innerhalb von R- Status	72,7%	27,3%	100,0%
Gesamt		Anzahl	44	22	66
		% innerhalb von R- Status	66,7%	33,3%	100,0%

R-Status * Schwere Komplikationen? Kreuztabelle

Chi-Quadrat-Tests

	Wert	df	Asymptotisch e Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (1-seitig)
Chi-Quadrat nach Pearson	,218 ^a	1	,640		
Kontinuitätskorrektur ^b	,014	1	,907		
Likelihood-Quotient	,224	1	,636		
Exakter Test nach Fisher				,739	,465
Zusammenhang linear- mit-linear	,215	1	,643		
Anzahl der gültigen Fälle	66				

Fig. 28 Univariate analysis of the resection margin and severe complications (p=n.s.)

4.9.7 Severe complications and metastases

Another question to be answered was if the presence of distant metastases had an influence on the morbidity in our cohort. There was no significant difference if the patients suffered of distant metastases or not. (p=n.s.) Figure 29

			M-Status		
			MO	M1	Gesamt
Schwere Komplikationen?	nein	Anzahl	35	9	44
		% innerhalb von M- Status	67,3%	64,3%	66,7%
	ja	Anzahl	17	5	22
		% innerhalb von M- Status	32,7%	35,7%	33,3%
Gesamt		Anzahl	52	14	66
		% innerhalb von M- Status	100,0%	100,0%	100,0%

Schwere Komplikationen? * M-Status Kreuztabelle

Chi-Quadrat-Tests

	Wert	df	Asymptotisch e Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (1-seitig)
Chi-Quadrat nach Pearson	,045 ^a	1	,831		
Kontinuitätskorrektur ^b	,000	1	1,000		
Likelihood-Quotient	,045	1	,832		
Exakter Test nach Fisher				1,000	,534
Zusammenhang linear- mit-linear	,045	1	,833		
Anzahl der gültigen Fälle	66				

Fig. 29 Univariate analysis of the presence of metastases and severe complications (p=n.s.)

4.9.8 Severe complications and lymph nodes

The last issue to be analyzed was the impact of positive lymph nodes on the appearance of severe complications. Again there was no statistically significant difference in the frequency of severe complications no matter if there were negative or positive lymph nodes resected. (p=n.s.) Figure 30

			Schwere Kom	plikationen?	
			nein	ja	Gesamt
N-Status	N0	Anzahl	22	14	36
		% innerhalb von N- Status	61,1%	38,9%	100,0%
	N1	Anzahl	13	5	18
		% innerhalb von N- Status	72,2%	27,8%	100,0%
Gesamt		Anzahl	35	19	54
		% innerhalb von N- Status	64,8%	35,2%	100,0%

N-Status * Schwere Komplikationen? Kreuztabelle

Chi-Quadrat-Tests

	Wert	df	Asymptotisch e Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (1-seitig)
Chi-Quadrat nach Pearson	,650 ^a	1	,420		
Kontinuitätskorrektur ^b	,254	1	,614		
Likelihood-Quotient	,663	1	,415		
Exakter Test nach Fisher				,550	,310
Zusammenhang linear- mit-linear	,638	1	,425		
Anzahl der gültigen Fälle	54				

Fig. 30 Univariate analysis of negative or positive lymph nodes and severe complications (p=n.s.)

4.10 Univariate analysis of re-operations

As mentioned above, six patients (9,1 %) required at least one re-operation due to a complication. Therefore, risk factors for re-operations were evaluated in an univariate way.

4.10.1 Re-operation and operation time

In the first analysis the probability to be re-operated in regard to the operation time was investigated. The operation time seems to correlate with complications, however, this finding was not statistically significant. The rate of re-operations in turn was more frequent in the group of patients with longer primary operation times. This difference was statistically significant. (p<0,05) Figure 31

			Revisionen		
			nein	ja	Gesamt
OP Dauer ueber Median?	nein	Anzahl	32	1	33
		% innerhalb von OP Dauer ueber Median?	97,0%	3,0%	100,0%
	ja	Anzahl	25	8	33
		% innerhalb von OP Dauer ueber Median?	75,8%	24,2%	100,0%
Gesamt		Anzahl	57	9	66
		% innerhalb von OP Dauer ueber Median?	86,4%	13,6%	100,0%

OP	Dauer	ueber	Median?	\$	Revisionen	Kreuztabelle
----	-------	-------	---------	----	------------	--------------

Chi-Quadrat-Tests

	Wert	df	Asymptotisch e Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (1-seitig)
Chi-Quadrat nach Pearson	6,304 ^a	1	,012		
Kontinuitätskorrektur ^b	4,632	1	,031		
Likelihood-Quotient	7,059	1	,008		
Exakter Test nach Fisher				,027	,013
Zusammenhang linear- mit-linear	6,209	1	,013		
Anzahl der gültigen Fälle	66				

Fig. 31 Univariate analysis of operation time and the probability of re-operation (p<0,05)

4.10.2 Re-operation and age

Secondly the influence of the patient's age on the rate of re-operations was tested. The univariate Chi-square test showed that there is no statistically significant influence of the patient's age. (p=n.s.) Figure 32

			Revisionen		
			nein	ja	Gesamt
Alter ueber dem Median?	nein	Anzahl	31	2	33
		% innerhalb von Alter ueber dem Median?	93,9%	6,1%	100,0%
	ja	Anzahl	26	7	33
		% innerhalb von Alter ueber dem Median?	78,8%	21,2%	100,0%
Gesamt		Anzahl	57	9	66
		% innerhalb von Alter ueber dem Median?	86,4%	13,6%	100,0%

Alter ueber dem Median? * Revisionen Kreuztabelle

Chi-Quadrat-Tests

	Wert	df	Asymptotisch e Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (1-seitig)
Chi-Quadrat nach Pearson	3,216 ^a	1	,073		
Kontinuitätskorrektur ^b	2,058	1	,151		
Likelihood-Quotient	3,381	1	,066		
Exakter Test nach Fisher				,149	,074
Zusammenhang linear- mit-linear	3,168	1	,075		
Anzahl der gültigen Fälle	66				

Fig. 32 Univariate analysis of age and the probability of re-operation (p=n.s.)

4.10.3 Re-operation and pancreatic head resection

The different surgical approaches were investigated next. Again only the two most common resection strategies (pancreatic head resection and distal pancreatectomy) were explored.

Patients who underwent a pancreatic head resection did not have a higher risk of a reoperation. (p=n.s.) Figure 33

			Revisionen		
			nein	ja	Gesamt
Pankreaskopfresektion?	nein	Anzahl	40	4	44
		% innerhalb von Pankreaskopfresektion?	90,9%	9,1%	100,0%
	ja	Anzahl	17	5	22
		% innerhalb von Pankreaskopfresektion?	77,3%	22,7%	100,0%
Gesamt		Anzahl	57	9	66
		% innerhalb von Pankreaskopfresektion?	86,4%	13,6%	100,0%

Pankreaskopfresektion? * Revisionen Kreuztabelle

Chi-Quadrat-Tests

	Wert	df	Asymptotisch e Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (1-seitig)
Chi-Quadrat nach Pearson	2,316 ^a	1	,128		
Kontinuitätskorrektur ^b	1,303	1	,254		
Likelihood-Quotient	2,186	1	,139		
Exakter Test nach Fisher				,147	,128
Zusammenhang linear- mit-linear	2,281	1	,131		
Anzahl der gültigen Fälle	66				

Fig. 33 Univariate analysis of pancreatic head resection and the probability of re-operation (p=n.s.)

4.10.4 Re-operation and distal pancreatectomy

Lastly the group of distal pancreatectomies was topic of the univariate analysis. Comparable to the group of pancreatic head resections the distal pancreatectomy group did not show a higher rate of re-operations. (p=n.s.) Figure 34

			Revisionen		
			nein	ja	Gesamt
Pankreasschwanzresekti on?	nein	Anzahl	30	6	36
		% innerhalb von Pankreasschwanzresekti on?	83,3%	16,7%	100,0%
	ja	Anzahl	27	3	30
		% innerhalb von Pankreasschwanzresekti on?	90,0%	10,0%	100,0%
Gesamt		Anzahl	57	9	66
		% innerhalb von Pankreasschwanzresekti on?	86,4%	13,6%	100,0%

Pankreasschwanzresektion? * Revisionen Kreuztabelle

Chi-Quadrat-Tests

	Wert	df	Asymptotisch e Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (2-seitig)	Exakte Signifikanz (1-seitig)
Chi-Quadrat nach Pearson	,618 ^a	1	,432		
Kontinuitätskorrektur ^b	,181	1	,670		
Likelihood-Quotient	,631	1	,427		
Exakter Test nach Fisher				,494	,339
Zusammenhang linear- mit-linear	,608	1	,435		
Anzahl der gültigen Fälle	66				

Fig. 34 Univariate analysis of distal pancreatectomy and the probability of re-operation (p=n.s.)

4.11 Multivariate analysis of risk factors for survival

After univariate analyses independent risk factors for survival had to be identified. Therefore risk factors, which showed a p-value <0,20 in Fisher's t-test in the univariate analysis, were further studied in a multivariate analysis. Variables, which fulfilled these criteria, were m-status, r-status, g-status, operation time and pancreatic head resection.

Cox multivariate regression analysis showed that the presence of distant metastases at the time of operation was an independent risk factor. This was the most powerful factor to

influence overall survival with a Hazard ratio of 4,72 (CI95%: 1,95 – 11,39). Furthermore, the grading of the tumor and the resection margins could also be identified as significant prognostic relevant. Nonetheless, the duration of the operation and a pancreatic head resection were no independent risk factors. Figure 35

							95,0% Konfidenzinterv. für Exp(B)	
	В	SE	Wald	df	Signifikanz	Exp(B)	Untere	Obere
mstatus	1,551	,450	11,890	1	,001	4,715	1,953	11,385
rstatus	1,075	,505	4,543	1	,033	2,931	1,090	7,879
gstatus	,752	,290	6,705	1	,010	2,120	1,200	3,746
OPDauermedia	,390	,460	,719	1	,397	1,477	,599	3,642
Pankreaskopf	,682	,484	1,985	1	,159	1,979	,766	5,112

Fig. 35 Cox multivariate regression analysis of independent risk factors for survival

4.12 Multivariate analysis of the risk of severe complications

Subsequently, a multivariate analysis of risk factors for severe complications was conducted to test risk factors of the univariate analysis. Again only risk factors with a p-value <0,20 in Fisher's t-test were considered, therefore, operation time and the type of surgery (pancreatic head resection or distal pancreatectomy) were evaluated.

In the multivariate analysis no independent risk factor for the incidence of severe complications could be identified. Figure 35

		Regressionsk	Standardfehl					95% Konfiden EXF	ızintervall für P(B)
		oeffizientB	er	Wald	df	Sig.	Exp(B)	Unterer Wert	Oberer Wert
Schritt 1 ^a	OPDauermedia	,941	,571	2,722	1	,099	2,563	,838	7,842
	Pankreaskopf	,718	,753	,910	1	,340	2,051	,469	8,966
	Pankreasschwanz	-,257	,748	,118	1	,731	,773	,178	3,354
	Konstante	-1,365	,675	4,088	1	,043	,255		

Fig. 36 Multivariate analysis of independent risk factors for the incidence of severe complications

4.13 Multivariate analysis of risk factors for re-operation

Only one statistically significant risk factor for the probability of a re-operation could be identified in the univariate analysis. This single risk factor was the operation time. For the multivariate analysis again all risk factors which had a p-value <0,20 in Fisher's t-test were analyzed. Hence, the operation time, if a pancreatic head resection was carried out and the age of the patient were studied.

The multivariate analysis confirmed the duration of the operation as an independent risk factor for the rate of re-operations. The longer the primary operation took, the more probable was a subsequent re-operation in the analyzed cohort. The risk to get re-operated was increased 9,48 times in this case (CI95%: 1,05 - 85,51; p<0,05). The remaining two analyzed variables (median age, pancreatic head resection) were statistically not significant in the multivariate setting. Figure 37

		Regressionsk	Standardfehl					95% Konfiden EXF	zintervall für (B)
		oeffizientB	er	Wald	df	Sig.	Exp(B)	Unterer Wert	Oberer Wert
Schritt 1 ^a	OPDauermedia	2,249	1,122	4,016	1	,045	9,478	1,051	85,508
	altermedia	1,507	,887	2,886	1	,089	4,511	,793	25,654
	Pankreaskopf	,675	,799	,714	1	,398	1,964	,411	9,394
	Konstante	-4,646	1,286	13,046	1	,000	,010		

Fig. 37 Multivariate analysis of independent risk factors for the probability of a re-operation

5 Discussion

Neuroendocrine tumors are rare neoplasm but the incidence is increasing ¹¹. Over the last years different therapy strategies were evaluated. Nonetheless, surgery is still the gold standard if applicable since the only chance of cure is complete tumor resection ^{140, 141}. It is universally accepted to perform surgery in a metastasized setting, either to alleviate symptoms due to a functional pNET or to reduce the tumor burden. Patients benefit most if the primary tumor and the metastases are resected similarly ¹⁴². Resection and/or RFA of liver metastases could improve 5-year survival from 25% up to 72% compared to patients whose liver metastases were treated not surgical ¹⁴³.

Since resection of the tumor is the only chance of cure and pNETs show a low proliferation rate, more aggressive approaches are feasible when compared to adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. pNETs are slow growing tumors and therefore survival rates are good even for metastasized tumors. To control hepatic metastases systemic therapy or liver directed therapies like TACE or selective internal radiation therapy (SIRT) are well-established procedures. Hence, a multidisciplinary approach leads to satisfactory survival rates.

5.1 Reflecting the "official" line regarding various risk factors

The introduction of the ENETS guidelines in 2006 and with it the implementation of the proliferation marker Ki-67 was very useful to optimize the individual therapy ^{4, 5}. Therefore we favor the ENETS TNM staging. Different publications demonstrated inferior survival rates for patients with G3 tumors ^{144, 145}, hence, G3 tumors were underrepresented in our cohort (n=6, 9,1 %). According to the literature the outcome of the analyzed patients differed depending on whether a patient suffered of a G1 or G2 or G3 tumor. We showed a 5-year survival rate of 75 % (G1) vs. 63 % (G2) vs. 16 % (G3). These findings were in direct correlation with international publications on this topic and G3 pNETs should be regarded as different tumors than G1 pNETs. The differences between G1 and G2 were not huge and within the first three years almost the same.

An important point of criticism of the ENETS classification system is the prognostic value of the grading system. Currently a tumor is classified as G1 when Ki-67 index is below 2 %, G2 tumors have a Ki-67 index of 2 - 20 % and tumors with higher Ki-67 levels are classified as G3 tumors with the worst prognosis. Scarpa et al. propagate a modification of the cut-off levels of Ki-67 index for the three groups. In their study with more than 250 patients suffering of pNET they introduced their modified tumor grading with cut-offs at 5 and 20 %, which

showed to be prognostic relevant ⁸⁷. Unfortunately, we do not have a Ki-67 immunohistochemistry of every specimen and therefore we could not verify these findings. Nonetheless, we set off a prospective study including every type of gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumor, which among other things will focus on different cut-off levels of Ki-67 index.

Internationally there is almost no doubt about the benefit of the Ki-67 index, however, there are contradictory reports on other risk factors.

An obstacle to prove a particular variable as an independent risk factor is often complicated due to the fact that analyzed groups are small. In our cohort with 66 patients we could not demonstrate if either UICC or ENETS classification system is prognostic relevant, however, this is one of the bigger single center cohorts. The median overall survival of the different groups was scattered widely and no conclusion could be drawn out of these two classification systems. Nonetheless, we were able to state that group IV had the worst overall survival, however, there was no significant difference within the other groups (Figure 38). This is most likely because of the few patients in every group. Hence, this should not lead to the misinterpretation that either classification is inapplicable and these findings are concordant to other publications⁸⁴.

However, there are also studies, which show a correlation of survival rates and classification systems ^{144, 146}. Sellner et al. saw a prognostic relevance of TNM categories in their investigated population. Not unexpected showed group IV the worst outcome. The median follow up time was 57 months (2 – 240 months) and only 18 patients were analyzed ¹⁴⁴. Therefore, the main problem of the practicability of both classification systems is the plethora of different groups in combination with too little patients investigated in a single study.

GROUP	Α	В	С
I	57,495	45,876	69,114
IIA	98,556	72,182	124,929
IIB	85,057	57,505	112,609
IIIB	149,983	87,21	212,757
IV	48,827	29,896	67,758

Fig. 38 Calculated median overall survival (months) of the ENETS classification system (group I – IV). A: calculated median overall survival. B: CI95% minimum. C: CI 95% maximum.

5.2 Size does matter

Another important issue, which is internationally discussed controversially, is the surgical approach concomitant with the oncologic radicalness. As mentioned above Ki-67 index is an independent risk factor and determines in a way the surgical approach. An enucleation of an insulinoma is not even widely accepted, the organ sparing procedure is demanded. However, the discrepant positions are obvious when the eligible surgical radicalness should be determined for tumors of 2 - 4 centimeters. If Ki-67 index is known the discrepancy shrinks.

Concordant to many other studies we could show that tumor size is not an independent prognostic factor (Figure 9). However, we saw that tumor size influences the probability of lymph node metastases. The chance of positive lymph nodes correlated with the size of the resected tumor. Patients with a T4 tumor had in 66,67 % lymph node metastases, but, T1 tumors had only a risk of 8,33 % of positive lymph nodes (p<0,05). Enucleations were excluded in this calculation since no lymph nodes were resected via this approach.

Nonetheless, we demonstrated that lymph node metastases did not influence the overall survival (Figure 10). This point is discussed very controversially with a majority sympathizing with our views ^{84, 109, 141, 144, 147}. Bilimoria et al. who analyzed over 3500 patients with pNET lymph node metastases were a significant prognostic factor on univariate analysis, but not on multivariate analysis ¹⁴⁸. Therefore, an aggressive surgical strategy should be considered in patients with tumors > 2 cm.

Furthermore, an aggressive surgical approach in patients with tumors > 2 cm is confirmed by the fact that tumor size correlates with the presence of distant metastases. We have seen distant metastases in 5,26 % in patients with T1 tumors and this rate increases almost threefold if a patient suffers of a T2 tumor (15,29 %). Most distant metastases were seen in patients with T4 tumors (57,14 %).

Casadei and coworkers showed in a study that enucleation can be performed safely in patients with tumors up to 4 cm. Their analysis included 46 patients of which 15 underwent enucleation and there was no difference in the overall survival. The title of the study might be misleading since the mean tumor size was 1,9 cm (+/- 0,8) in the enucleation group. Enucleation was more frequently used in patients with functioning tumors ¹⁴⁹.

When enucleation is performed a proper lymphadenectomy is not usually done. This is in fact no disadvantage for the patients because most enucleated tumors are benign functioning tumors like insulinomas or smaller than 2 cm. However, we could demonstrate that the rate of distant metastases is higher in patients who also have lymph node metastases. Patients with positive lymph nodes showed in 38,89 % distant metastases, whereas N0 patients suffered in 19,44 % of distant metastases.

The presence of distant metastases is an independent prognostic factor for the overall survival in our group. A Hazard ratio of 4,72 (CI95%: 1,95 – 11,39) was seen in patients with metastases, which led to a 472 % greater risk to decease earlier (p<0,05) (Figure 34). Hence, an enucleation of a tumor exceeding 2 cm should be performed only if a complete preoperative workup was done and Ki-67 index should be known. Moreover, the higher probability of lymph node metastases associated with pNETs bigger than 2 cm carries the risk of recurrent disease if no lymph nodes were resected.

5.3 Prognostic relevance

As mentioned above there are several factors influencing overall survival. Tumor size and lymph node metastases were two examples to illustrate dissent in international publications. One of the main problems might be the lack of statistical power of many studies. pNETs are a rare entity, hence single center experiences are not always including a lot of patients. There are publications with only 18 or 22 patients but even postulating significant findings ^{144, 150}. Another problem are the differences within the study population in regard to treatment and follow up periods vary significantly between studies.

However, we presented the presence of distant metastases as an independent risk factor (Figure 34). Although, there are several publications in which distant metastases were not of prognostic relevance ^{84, 109}, but, the majority supports our hypothesis ^{83, 146, 151}. The median survival of a patient with distant metastases was 48,83 months (Cl95%: 29,9 – 67,76 months) compared to 150,23 months (Cl95%: 120,08 – 180,39 months) in patients without metastases (p<0,05). Nonetheless, stage IV patients benefit from an aggressive surgical approach compared to those not operated ^{152, 153}. In regard to pNETs the indicator of advanced malignancy, like lymph node or liver metastases, should be re-evaluated. Hence, patients with liver metastases should be considered for surgery as well.

There are also divergent positions on the influence of tumor free resection margins. Proponents of the unimportance of tumor free resection margins may argue that this rate is anyway overestimated, since there is evidence that standardization of histologic screening increases that rate of tumor infiltrated resection margins after pancreatic surgery ¹⁵⁴. It is not remarkable that investigators do not ascribe importance to resection margins when even debulking operations lead to a survival benefit. Nonetheless, there are different findings as well ¹⁴¹ and in our study local tumor control was also an independent risk factor. Cox multivariate regression analysis revealed the resection margin as prognostic relevant with a median survival rate of 152,07 months (CI95 %: 123,74 - 180,4 months) in patients with

tumor free resection margins (Figure 34). Patients with a R1 situation had a median survival rate of 51,65 months (CI95%: 28,09 – 75,2 months) (p<0,05).

We analyzed further variables for their prognostic relevance for the overall survival. Sex and age of the patient or the surgical approach (pancreatic head resection or distal pancreatectomy) were no independent risk factors. These findings are concordant to other publications. Nonetheless, working groups published unique relevant prognostic factors like location of the tumor ¹⁴⁵ or functional status of the tumor ¹⁵⁵ or association of MEN-1 ¹⁵¹. In accordance with this "tradition" we introduce the operation time as a risk factor (Figure 20). In our patients the calculated median overall survival was 163,63 months (CI95%: 129,73 – 197,52 months) if the median operation time was not exceeded. This rate decreased to 70,26 months (CI95%: 53,8 – 86,73 months) when the operation took longer than the median duration of 192,5 minutes (p<0,05). However, this effect was only statistically significant in univariate analysis.

5.4 Morbidity and mortality

The overall complication rate in our series came to 30,77 %. This rate is concordant to other studies and ranges in the middle of published results. Furthermore, the rates of 30-day mortality and of re-operations were comparable to international study groups ^{84, 109, 145}.

The multivariate analysis did not revealed any risk factor for the occurrence of a complication. Analysis included operation time, sex, age of patients, surgical strategy and TNM (Figure 35). Pancreatic fistula was seen in 13 patients (19,7 %) and five patients required an interventional drainage (ISGPS B). A possible explanation of pancreatic fistulas might be that the pancreas of a patient with pNET is generally soft, making the anastomosis challenging. We have seen three patients with an insufficiency of the pancreaticojejunostomy, one requiring re-operation. Unfortunately this patient died due to postoperative complications.

In total we have lost three patients within 30 days, whereby one patient died because of a heart failure but two deaths were directly related to surgery. Hence, our 30-day mortality rate was 4,5 %.

Six patients (9,1 %) of the investigated cohort had to be re-operated because of a specific complication. All re-operations were necessary due to anastomotic leakage and insufficiency of the hepaticojejunostomy was in four cases the indication for the re-operation. Neither the surgical strategy (pancreatic head resection or distal pancreatectomy) nor the age of the

patient did influence the probability of re-operations. However, in the multivariate analysis the duration of the primary operation was an independent risk factor to get re-operated (Figure 36) (p<0,05).

Therefore, we suggest that pancreatic resection for pNETs is safe but surgery should be performed in a high-volume center. Treatment of pNETs should always be multi-disciplinary due to the rarity and different manifestations of the disease. A primarily palliative setting may be converted with liver directed therapy or systemic treatment to a resectable tumor burden. Moreover, an answer to the controversial discussion of risk factors is only possible with a large study population to gain statistical power. High-volume centers can initiate clinical trials in cooperation either with other centers and/or with the various medical departments involved in the treatment of pNETs.

5.5 Limitations

We could present a study of 66 consecutive patients with pNETs who all underwent tumor resection. Nonetheless, this is a heterogenic population including functional active and inactive as well as benign and malignant tumors. Within the 15 years of recruiting the understanding of this tumor entity has changed and surgical techniques along with treatment strategies have improved. We have included only patients whose tumor was resected which in turn led to a bias. Furthermore, the follow up period started with the date of the operation. We did not take account into the time period between diagnosis and surgery or tumor directed therapy previous to surgery. This may have influenced our results and overall survival rates negatively. Commonly to almost every study a limitation of our study is its lack of statistical power because of a small cohort and impossibility of subgroup analysis therein.

Due to the rarity of pNETs our study population is comparable to other published single center experiences. The size of our group is in the upper quarter of published studies. Another advantage is the completeness of data with only one patient lost for follow up. We analyzed only patients whose primary tumor was resected, hence we have a very uniform population. Moreover, we could verify already published results and even present new relevant factors in multivariate analyses. Nevertheless, there have studies been published in which only univariate analyses were performed.

6 Abstract

Introduction.

Neuroendocrine tumors of the pancreas (pNET) are rare neoplasms, although the incidence is rising. pNETs may get symptomatic due to secreted peptides (diarrhea, hypoglycemia) or may be functionally inactive. Aim of this study was to assess morbidity and mortality and to discover risk factors of all resected pNETs at our institute.

Methods.

With a retrospective analysis we studied the data of patients who got operated because of a pNET from 1996 to 2011. One inclusion criterion was that the primary tumor has to be resected, therefore we have no patients included who had undergone only a explorative laparotomy. Minimal follow up time was 12 months. Besides demographic data we also evaluated prognostic relevant parameters for morbidity, mortality and overall survival.

Results.

From 1996 to 2011 66 patients (33 female, 33 male) were operated because of a pNET. A distal pancreatectomy was done commonest (n=30), followed by 22 pancreatic head resections. Pancreatectomy had to be done in 5 patients and a segmental resection was feasible in 9 patients. The majority of patients had a G1 or G2 tumor (n=60, 90,91 %) and 14 patients (21,21 %) suffered from distant metastases at the time of operation. We could demonstrate that the grading, the presence of metastases and the resection margins had a significant influence on the overall survival. However, lymph node metastases, the surgical approach or the operation time did not have prognostic relevance. Pancreatic fistula was seen in 13 patients (19,7 %) and five patients required an interventional drainage (ISGPS B). An insufficiency of the pancreaticojejunostomy was detected in 3 patients. Six patients (9,1 %) had to be re-operated due to a complication. The multivariate analysis did not reveal any risk factor to develop a complication. However, we could demonstrate that the duration of the primary operation had a significant influence on the rate of re-operations. The calculated mean overall survival was 130,17 months (Cl95%: 103,21 – 157,14 months) with a calculated 5-year survival of 66 %. The 30-day mortality was 4,5 % (n=3).

Discussion.

International working groups are divided on risk factors, however, we could demonstrate that metastases, grading and resection margins significantly influence survival. These findings are mainly concordant with the majority of other publications. Due to the rarity of these tumors treatment should be done in a center in a multidisciplinary setting and surgery can be done with an acceptable morbidity and mortality.

7 Zusammenfassung

Einleitung.

Neuroendokrine Tumore des Pankreas (pNET) sind seltene Tumore, wenngleich ihre Inzidenz steigt. pNETs können symptomatisch werden wenn sie Peptide sezernieren (Diarrhoe, Hypoglykämie) oder sie bleiben funktionell inaktiv. Ziel dieser Studie war es, die Morbidität, Mortalität und Risikofaktoren hierfür aller an unserem Zentrum operierten Patienten mit einem pNET zu erfassen.

Material und Methoden.

In einer retrospektiven Analyse haben wir alle Daten von Patienten, die aufgrund eines pNET zwischen 1996 und 2011 operiert wurden, ausgewertet. Es sind in dieser Studie nur Patienten deren Tumor reseziert wurden enthalten, das heißt Patienten, die eine explorative Laparotomie erhalten haben, sind exkludiert. Die minimale Nachverfolgungszeit beträgt 12 Monate. Neben demographischen Daten wurden auch prognostisch relevante Parameter für Morbidität, Mortalität und das Gesamtüberleben evaluiert.

Resultate

Zwischen 1996 und 2011 wurden 66 Patienten (33 weibliche, 33 männliche) mit einem pNET operiert. Eine Pankreaslinksresektion war die häufigste Operation (n=30), gefolgt von einer Pankreaskopfresektion (n=22). Eine Pankreatektomie wurde bei fünf Patienten und eine segmentale Resektion bei neun Patienten durchgeführt. Der Großteil der Patienten hatte zum Operationszeitpunkt einen G1 oder G2 Tumor (n=60; 90,91 %), 14 Patienten (21,21 %) einen G3 Tumor. Wir konnten zeigen, dass das Tumorgrading, das Vorhandensein von Fernmetastasen und das Erreichen einer R0-Resektion einen signifikanten Einfluss auf das Gesamtüberleben haben. Lymphknotenmetastasen, die Resektionsstrategie oder die Operationszeit hatten jedoch keine prognostische Relevanz. Eine Pankreasfistel trat bei 13 Patienten (19,7 %) auf und fünf Patienten benötigten eine interventionelle Drainage (ISGPS B). Eine Insuffizienz der Pankreatikojejunostomie erlitten drei Patienten. Sechs Patienten mussten (9,1 %) aufgrund einer Komplikation revidiert werden. In der multivariaten Analyse konnte kein Risikofaktor für das Auftreten postoperativer Komplikationen ermittelt werden. Die Dauer der primären Operation hatte allerdings einen direkten Einfluss auf die Rate der Revisionen. Das kalkulierte mediane Überleben betrug 130,17 Monate (CI95%: 103,21 -157,14 Monate) mit einem kalkulierten 5-Jahres Überleben von 66 %. Die 30-Tages Mortalität beläuft sich auf 4,5 % (n=3).

Diskussion.

Die internationalen Publikationen sind widersprüchlich in Bezug auf die Risikofaktoren. Wir

konnten jedoch darlegen, dass Fernmetastasen, das Grading sowie eine R0-Situtation das Überleben signifikant beeinflussen. Trotz der Widersprüche decken sich unsere Beobachtungen mit dem Großteil der publizierten Studien. Aufgrund der Seltenheit dieser Tumorentität sollte eine Behandlung in einem Zentrum mit einem interdisziplinären Ansatz erfolgen. Auch ausgedehnte Resektionen können mit vertretbarer Morbidität und Mortalität durchgeführt werden.
8 References

- 1. Tejedor Bravo M, Justo LM, Lasala JP, Moreira Vicente VF, Ruiz AC, Scapa Mde L. Acute pancreatitis secondary to neuroendocrine pancreatic tumors: Report of 3 cases and literature review. *Pancreas*. 2012;41:485-489
- 2. Oberndorfer S. Karzinoide tumoren des dünndarms. *Frankf Z Pathol*. 1907;1:425-432
- 3. Klimstra DS, Modlin IR, Coppola D, Lloyd RV, Suster S. The pathologic classification of neuroendocrine tumors: A review of nomenclature, grading, and staging systems. *Pancreas*. 2010;39:707-712
- 4. Rindi G, Kloppel G, Alhman H, Caplin M, Couvelard A, de Herder WW, Erikssson B, Falchetti A, Falconi M, Komminoth P, Korner M, Lopes JM, McNicol AM, Nilsson O, Perren A, Scarpa A, Scoazec JY, Wiedenmann B, all other Frascati Consensus Conference p, European Neuroendocrine Tumor S. Tnm staging of foregut (neuro)endocrine tumors: A consensus proposal including a grading system. *Virchows Archiv : an international journal of pathology*. 2006;449:395-401
- 5. Falconi M, Bartsch DK, Eriksson B, Kloppel G, Lopes JM, O'Connor JM, Salazar R, Taal BG, Vullierme MP, O'Toole D, Barcelona Consensus Conference p. Enets consensus guidelines for the management of patients with digestive neuroendocrine neoplasms of the digestive system: Well-differentiated pancreatic non-functioning tumors. *Neuroendocrinology*. 2012;95:120-134
- 6. Jensen RT, Cadiot G, Brandi ML, de Herder WW, Kaltsas G, Komminoth P, Scoazec JY, Salazar R, Sauvanet A, Kianmanesh R, Barcelona Consensus Conference p. Enets consensus guidelines for the management of patients with digestive neuroendocrine neoplasms: Functional pancreatic endocrine tumor syndromes. *Neuroendocrinology*. 2012;95:98-119
- 7. Leslie H. Sobin MKG, Christian Wittekind. *Tnm classification of malignant tumours, 7th edition.* 2009.
- 8. Stephen B. Edge DRB, Carolyn C. Compton, April G. Fritz, Frederick L. Greene, Andrew Trotti. *Ajcc cancer staging manual*. Springer; 2010.
- 9. Fred T. Bosman FC, Ralph H. Hruban. *Who classification of tumours of the digestive system*. 2010.
- 10. Strosberg JR, Cheema A, Weber J, Han G, Coppola D, Kvols LK. Prognostic validity of a novel american joint committee on cancer staging classification for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology*. 2011;29:3044-3049
- 11. Halfdanarson TR, Rabe KG, Rubin J, Petersen GM. Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (pnets): Incidence, prognosis and recent trend toward improved survival. Annals of oncology : official journal of the European Society for Medical Oncology / ESMO. 2008;19:1727-1733
- Ito T, Sasano H, Tanaka M, Osamura RY, Sasaki I, Kimura W, Takano K, Obara T, Ishibashi M, Nakao K, Doi R, Shimatsu A, Nishida T, Komoto I, Hirata Y, Nakamura K, Igarashi H, Jensen RT, Wiedenmann B, Imamura M. Epidemiological study of gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors in japan. *Journal of gastroenterology*. 2010;45:234-243
- 13. Kimura W, Kuroda A, Morioka Y. Clinical pathology of endocrine tumors of the pancreas. Analysis of autopsy cases. *Digestive diseases and sciences*. 1991;36:933-942
- Ito T, Tanaka M, Sasano H, Osamura YR, Sasaki I, Kimura W, Takano K, Obara T, Ishibashi M, Nakao K, Doi R, Shimatsu A, Nishida T, Komoto I, Hirata Y, Imamura M, Kawabe K, Nakamura K, Neuroendocrine Tumor Workshop of J. Preliminary results of a japanese nationwide survey of neuroendocrine gastrointestinal tumors. *Journal of gastroenterology*. 2007;42:497-500
- 15. Panzuto F, Nasoni S, Falconi M, Corleto VD, Capurso G, Cassetta S, Di Fonzo M,

Tornatore V, Milione M, Angeletti S, Cattaruzza MS, Ziparo V, Bordi C, Pederzoli P, Delle Fave G. Prognostic factors and survival in endocrine tumor patients: Comparison between gastrointestinal and pancreatic localization. *Endocrine-related cancer*. 2005;12:1083-1092

- 16. Turaga KK, Kvols LK. Recent progress in the understanding, diagnosis, and treatment of gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *CA: a cancer journal for clinicians*. 2011;61:113-132
- 17. Metz DC, Jensen RT. Gastrointestinal neuroendocrine tumors: Pancreatic endocrine tumors. *Gastroenterology*. 2008;135:1469-1492
- 18. Alexakis N, Connor S, Ghaneh P, Lombard M, Smart HL, Evans J, Hughes M, Garvey CJ, Vora J, Vinjamuri S, Sutton R, Neoptolemos JP. Hereditary pancreatic endocrine tumours. *Pancreatology : official journal of the International Association of Pancreatology*. 2004;4:417-433; discussion 434-415
- 19. Dean PG, van Heerden JA, Farley DR, Thompson GB, Grant CS, Harmsen WS, Ilstrup DM. Are patients with multiple endocrine neoplasia type i prone to premature death? *World journal of surgery*. 2000;24:1437-1441
- 20. Jensen RT, Berna MJ, Bingham DB, Norton JA. Inherited pancreatic endocrine tumor syndromes: Advances in molecular pathogenesis, diagnosis, management, and controversies. *Cancer*. 2008;113:1807-1843
- 21. Pais SA, Al-Haddad M, Mohamadnejad M, Leblanc JK, Sherman S, McHenry L, DeWitt JM. Eus for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: A single-center, 11-year experience. *Gastrointestinal endoscopy*. 2010;71:1185-1193
- 22. Hammel PR, Vilgrain V, Terris B, Penfornis A, Sauvanet A, Correas JM, Chauveau D, Balian A, Beigelman C, O'Toole D, Bernades P, Ruszniewski P, Richard S. Pancreatic involvement in von hippel-lindau disease. The groupe francophone d'etude de la maladie de von hippel-lindau. *Gastroenterology*. 2000;119:1087-1095
- 23. Vortmeyer AO, Huang S, Lubensky I, Zhuang Z. Non-islet origin of pancreatic islet cell tumors. *The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism*. 2004;89:1934-1938
- 24. Kloppel G. Tumour biology and histopathology of neuroendocrine tumours. *Best practice & research. Clinical endocrinology & metabolism.* 2007;21:15-31
- 25. Wilson BS, Lloyd RV. Detection of chromogranin in neuroendocrine cells with a monoclonal antibody. *The American journal of pathology*. 1984;115:458-468
- 26. Jiao Y, Shi C, Edil BH, de Wilde RF, Klimstra DS, Maitra A, Schulick RD, Tang LH, Wolfgang CL, Choti MA, Velculescu VE, Diaz LA, Jr., Vogelstein B, Kinzler KW, Hruban RH, Papadopoulos N. Daxx/atrx, men1, and mtor pathway genes are frequently altered in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *Science*. 2011;331:1199-1203
- 27. Duerr EM, Chung DC. Molecular genetics of neuroendocrine tumors. *Best practice & research. Clinical endocrinology & metabolism*. 2007;21:1-14
- 28. Perren A, Anlauf M, Komminoth P. Molecular profiles of gastroenteropancreatic endocrine tumors. *Virchows Archiv : an international journal of pathology*. 2007;451 Suppl 1:S39-46
- 29. Sundin A, Vullierme MP, Kaltsas G, Plockinger U, Mallorca Consensus Conference p, European Neuroendocrine Tumor S. Enets consensus guidelines for the standards of care in neuroendocrine tumors: Radiological examinations. *Neuroendocrinology*. 2009;90:167-183
- 30. Akerstrom G, Hellman P. Surgery on neuroendocrine tumours. *Best practice & research. Clinical endocrinology & metabolism*. 2007;21:87-109
- 31. Langer P, Kann PH, Fendrich V, Richter G, Diehl S, Rothmund M, Bartsch DK. Prospective evaluation of imaging procedures for the detection of pancreaticoduodenal endocrine tumors in patients with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. *World journal of surgery*. 2004;28:1317-1322
- 32. Steinmuller T, Kianmanesh R, Falconi M, Scarpa A, Taal B, Kwekkeboom DJ, Lopes JM, Perren A, Nikou G, Yao J, Delle Fave GF, O'Toole D, Frascati Consensus Conference p. Consensus guidelines for the management of patients with liver

metastases from digestive (neuro)endocrine tumors: Foregut, midgut, hindgut, and unknown primary. *Neuroendocrinology*. 2008;87:47-62

- 33. Triponez F, Goudet P, Dosseh D, Cougard P, Bauters C, Murat A, Cadiot G, Niccoli-Sire P, Calender A, Proye CA, French Endocrine Tumor Study G. Is surgery beneficial for men1 patients with small (< or = 2 cm), nonfunctioning pancreaticoduodenal endocrine tumor? An analysis of 65 patients from the gte. *World journal of surgery*. 2006;30:654-662; discussion 663-654
- 34. Mertz H, Gautam S. The learning curve for eus-guided fna of pancreatic cancer. *Gastrointestinal endoscopy*. 2004;59:33-37
- 35. McLean AM, Fairclough PD. Endoscopic ultrasound in the localisation of pancreatic islet cell tumours. *Best practice & research. Clinical endocrinology & metabolism.* 2005;19:177-193
- 36. Sundin A, Garske U, Orlefors H. Nuclear imaging of neuroendocrine tumours. *Best practice & research. Clinical endocrinology & metabolism.* 2007;21:69-85
- 37. Gibril F, Jensen RT. Diagnostic uses of radiolabelled somatostatin receptor analogues in gastroenteropancreatic endocrine tumours. *Digestive and liver disease : official journal of the Italian Society of Gastroenterology and the Italian Association for the Study of the Liver*. 2004;36 Suppl 1:S106-120
- 38. Vezzosi D, Bennet A, Rochaix P, Courbon F, Selves J, Pradere B, Buscail L, Susini C, Caron P. Octreotide in insulinoma patients: Efficacy on hypoglycemia, relationships with octreoscan scintigraphy and immunostaining with anti-sst2a and anti-sst5 antibodies. *European journal of endocrinology / European Federation of Endocrine Societies*. 2005;152:757-767
- 39. Lebtahi R, Cadiot G, Sarda L, Daou D, Faraggi M, Petegnief Y, Mignon M, le Guludec D. Clinical impact of somatostatin receptor scintigraphy in the management of patients with neuroendocrine gastroenteropancreatic tumors. *Journal of nuclear medicine : official publication, Society of Nuclear Medicine*. 1997;38:853-858
- 40. Termanini B, Gibril F, Reynolds JC, Doppman JL, Chen CC, Stewart CA, Sutliff VE, Jensen RT. Value of somatostatin receptor scintigraphy: A prospective study in gastrinoma of its effect on clinical management. *Gastroenterology*. 1997;112:335-347
- 41. Gabriel M, Decristoforo C, Kendler D, Dobrozemsky G, Heute D, Uprimny C, Kovacs P, Von Guggenberg E, Bale R, Virgolini IJ. 68ga-dota-tyr3-octreotide pet in neuroendocrine tumors: Comparison with somatostatin receptor scintigraphy and ct. *Journal of nuclear medicine : official publication, Society of Nuclear Medicine*. 2007;48:508-518
- 42. de Herder WW, Niederle B, Scoazec JY, Pauwels S, Kloppel G, Falconi M, Kwekkeboom DJ, Oberg K, Eriksson B, Wiedenmann B, Rindi G, O'Toole D, Ferone D, Frascati Consensus C, European Neuroendocrine Tumor S. Well-differentiated pancreatic tumor/carcinoma: Insulinoma. *Neuroendocrinology*. 2006;84:183-188
- 43. O'Toole D, Grossman A, Gross D, Delle Fave G, Barkmanova J, O'Connor J, Pape UF, Plockinger U, Mallorca Consensus Conference p, European Neuroendocrine Tumor S. Enets consensus guidelines for the standards of care in neuroendocrine tumors: Biochemical markers. *Neuroendocrinology*. 2009;90:194-202
- 44. Oberg K, Eriksson B. Endocrine tumours of the pancreas. *Best practice & research. Clinical gastroenterology*. 2005;19:753-781
- 45. Falconi M, Plockinger U, Kwekkeboom DJ, Manfredi R, Korner M, Kvols L, Pape UF, Ricke J, Goretzki PE, Wildi S, Steinmuller T, Oberg K, Scoazec JY, Frascati Consensus C, European Neuroendocrine Tumor S. Well-differentiated pancreatic nonfunctioning tumors/carcinoma. *Neuroendocrinology*. 2006;84:196-211
- 46. Ardill JE. Circulating markers for endocrine tumours of the gastroenteropancreatic tract. *Annals of clinical biochemistry*. 2008;45:539-559
- 47. de Herder WW. Biochemistry of neuroendocrine tumours. *Best practice & research. Clinical endocrinology & metabolism*. 2007;21:33-41
- 48. Panzuto F, Severi C, Cannizzaro R, Falconi M, Angeletti S, Pasquali A, Corleto VD, Annibale B, Buonadonna A, Pederzoli P, Delle Fave G. Utility of combined use of plasma levels of chromogranin a and pancreatic polypeptide in the diagnosis of

gastrointestinal and pancreatic endocrine tumors. *Journal of endocrinological investigation*. 2004;27:6-11

- 49. Jackson JE. Angiography and arterial stimulation venous sampling in the localization of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumours. *Best practice & research. Clinical endocrinology & metabolism.* 2005;19:229-239
- 50. Lo CY, Chan FL, Tam SC, Cheng PW, Fan ST, Lam KS. Value of intra-arterial calcium stimulated venous sampling for regionalization of pancreatic insulinomas. *Surgery*. 2000;128:903-909
- 51. Gibril F, Doppman JL, Chang R, Weber HC, Termanini B, Jensen RT. Metastatic gastrinomas: Localization with selective arterial injection of secretin. *Radiology*. 1996;198:77-84
- 52. Oberg K. Pancreatic endocrine tumors. *Seminars in oncology*. 2010;37:594-618
- 53. Grant CS. Insulinoma. *Best practice & research. Clinical gastroenterology*. 2005;19:783-798
- 54. Whipple AO, Frantz VK. Adenoma of islet cells with hyperinsulinism: A review. *Annals of surgery*. 1935;101:1299-1335
- 55. Dizon AM, Kowalyk S, Hoogwerf BJ. Neuroglycopenic and other symptoms in patients with insulinomas. *The American journal of medicine*. 1999;106:307-310
- 56. Fendrich V, Bartsch DK. Surgical treatment of gastrointestinal neuroendocrine tumors. *Langenbeck's archives of surgery / Deutsche Gesellschaft fur Chirurgie*. 2011;396:299-311
- 57. Fajans SS, Vinik AI. Insulin-producing islet cell tumors. *Endocrinology and metabolism clinics of North America*. 1989;18:45-74
- 58. Jensen RT, Niederle B, Mitry E, Ramage JK, Steinmuller T, Lewington V, Scarpa A, Sundin A, Perren A, Gross D, O'Connor JM, Pauwels S, Kloppel G, Frascati Consensus C, European Neuroendocrine Tumor S. Gastrinoma (duodenal and pancreatic). *Neuroendocrinology*. 2006;84:173-182
- 59. Norton JA, Fraker DL, Alexander HR, Venzon DJ, Doppman JL, Serrano J, Goebel SU, Peghini PL, Roy PK, Gibril F, Jensen RT. Surgery to cure the zollinger-ellison syndrome. *The New England journal of medicine*. 1999;341:635-644
- 60. Soga J, Yakuwa Y. The gastrinoma/zollinger-ellison syndrome: Statistical evaluation of a japanese series of 359 cases. *Journal of hepato-biliary-pancreatic surgery*. 1998;5:77-85
- 61. Berna MJ, Hoffmann KM, Serrano J, Gibril F, Jensen RT. Serum gastrin in zollingerellison syndrome: I. Prospective study of fasting serum gastrin in 309 patients from the national institutes of health and comparison with 2229 cases from the literature. *Medicine*. 2006;85:295-330
- 62. Goldman JA, Blanton WP, Hay DW, Wolfe MM. False-positive secretin stimulation test for gastrinoma associated with the use of proton pump inhibitor therapy. *Clinical gastroenterology and hepatology : the official clinical practice journal of the American Gastroenterological Association*. 2009;7:600-602
- 63. Corleto VD, Annibale B, Gibril F, Angeletti S, Serrano J, Venzon DJ, Delle Fave G, Jensen RT. Does the widespread use of proton pump inhibitors mask, complicate and/or delay the diagnosis of zollinger-ellison syndrome? *Alimentary pharmacology & therapeutics*. 2001;15:1555-1561
- 64. Norton JA, Venzon DJ, Berna MJ, Alexander HR, Fraker DL, Libutti SK, Marx SJ, Gibril F, Jensen RT. Prospective study of surgery for primary hyperparathyroidism (hpt) in multiple endocrine neoplasia-type 1 and zollinger-ellison syndrome: Long-term outcome of a more virulent form of hpt. *Annals of surgery*. 2008;247:501-510
- 65. O'Toole D, Salazar R, Falconi M, Kaltsas G, Couvelard A, de Herder WW, Hyrdel R, Nikou G, Krenning E, Vullierme MP, Caplin M, Jensen R, Eriksson B, Frascati Consensus C, European Neuroendocrine Tumor S. Rare functioning pancreatic endocrine tumors. *Neuroendocrinology*. 2006;84:189-195
- 66. Kindmark H, Sundin A, Granberg D, Dunder K, Skogseid B, Janson ET, Welin S, Oberg K, Eriksson B. Endocrine pancreatic tumors with glucagon hypersecretion: A retrospective study of 23 cases during 20 years. *Medical oncology*. 2007;24:330-337

- 67. van Beek AP, de Haas ER, van Vloten WA, Lips CJ, Roijers JF, Canninga-van Dijk MR. The glucagonoma syndrome and necrolytic migratory erythema: A clinical review. *European journal of endocrinology / European Federation of Endocrine Societies*. 2004;151:531-537
- 68. Verner JV, Morrison AB. Islet cell tumor and a syndrome of refractory watery diarrhea and hypokalemia. *The American journal of medicine*. 1958;25:374-380
- 69. Adam N, Lim SS, Ananda V, Chan SP. Vipoma syndrome: Challenges in management. *Singapore medical journal*. 2010;51:e129-132
- 70. Ghaferi AA, Chojnacki KA, Long WD, Cameron JL, Yeo CJ. Pancreatic vipomas: Subject review and one institutional experience. *Journal of gastrointestinal surgery :* official journal of the Society for Surgery of the Alimentary Tract. 2008;12:382-393
- 71. Nikou GC, Toubanakis C, Nikolaou P, Giannatou E, Safioleas M, Mallas E, Polyzos A. Vipomas: An update in diagnosis and management in a series of 11 patients. *Hepato-gastroenterology*. 2005;52:1259-1265
- 72. Moayedoddin B, Booya F, Wermers RA, Lloyd RV, Rubin J, Thompson GB, Fatourechi V. Spectrum of malignant somatostatin-producing neuroendocrine tumors. *Endocrine practice : official journal of the American College of Endocrinology and the American Association of Clinical Endocrinologists*. 2006;12:394-400
- 73. Garbrecht N, Anlauf M, Schmitt A, Henopp T, Sipos B, Raffel A, Eisenberger CF, Knoefel WT, Pavel M, Fottner C, Musholt TJ, Rinke A, Arnold R, Berndt U, Plockinger U, Wiedenmann B, Moch H, Heitz PU, Komminoth P, Perren A, Kloppel G. Somatostatin-producing neuroendocrine tumors of the duodenum and pancreas: Incidence, types, biological behavior, association with inherited syndromes, and functional activity. *Endocrine-related cancer*. 2008;15:229-241
- 74. Kulke MH, Bendell J, Kvols L, Picus J, Pommier R, Yao J. Evolving diagnostic and treatment strategies for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *Journal of hematology & oncology*. 2011;4:29
- 75. Capella C, Heitz PU, Hofler H, Solcia E, Kloppel G. Revised classification of neuroendocrine tumours of the lung, pancreas and gut. *Virchows Archiv : an international journal of pathology*. 1995;425:547-560
- 76. Kloppel G, Perren A, Heitz PU. The gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine cell system and its tumors: The who classification. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*. 2004;1014:13-27
- 77. Pape UF, Berndt U, Muller-Nordhorn J, Bohmig M, Roll S, Koch M, Willich SN, Wiedenmann B. Prognostic factors of long-term outcome in gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumours. *Endocrine-related cancer*. 2008;15:1083-1097
- 78. Van Eeden S, Quaedvlieg PF, Taal BG, Offerhaus GJ, Lamers CB, Van Velthuysen ML. Classification of low-grade neuroendocrine tumors of midgut and unknown origin. *Human pathology*. 2002;33:1126-1132
- 79. Hochwald SN, Zee S, Conlon KC, Colleoni R, Louie O, Brennan MF, Klimstra DS. Prognostic factors in pancreatic endocrine neoplasms: An analysis of 136 cases with a proposal for low-grade and intermediate-grade groups. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology*. 2002;20:2633-2642
- 80. Kulke MH, Anthony LB, Bushnell DL, de Herder WW, Goldsmith SJ, Klimstra DS, Marx SJ, Pasieka JL, Pommier RF, Yao JC, Jensen RT, North American Neuroendocrine Tumor S. Nanets treatment guidelines: Well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumors of the stomach and pancreas. *Pancreas*. 2010;39:735-752
- 81. Vinik AI, Woltering EA, Warner RR, Caplin M, O'Dorisio TM, Wiseman GA, Coppola D, Go VL, North American Neuroendocrine Tumor S. Nanets consensus guidelines for the diagnosis of neuroendocrine tumor. *Pancreas*. 2010;39:713-734
- 82. Kloppel G, Rindi G, Perren A, Komminoth P, Klimstra DS. The enets and ajcc/uicc tnm classifications of the neuroendocrine tumors of the gastrointestinal tract and the pancreas: A statement. *Virchows Archiv : an international journal of pathology*. 2010;456:595-597
- 83. Ekeblad S, Skogseid B, Dunder K, Oberg K, Eriksson B. Prognostic factors and survival in 324 patients with pancreatic endocrine tumor treated at a single institution.

Clinical cancer research : an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2008;14:7798-7803

- 84. Fischer L, Kleeff J, Esposito I, Hinz U, Zimmermann A, Friess H, Buchler MW. Clinical outcome and long-term survival in 118 consecutive patients with neuroendocrine tumours of the pancreas. *The British journal of surgery*. 2008;95:627-635
- 85. La Rosa S, Klersy C, Uccella S, Dainese L, Albarello L, Sonzogni A, Doglioni C, Capella C, Solcia E. Improved histologic and clinicopathologic criteria for prognostic evaluation of pancreatic endocrine tumors. *Human pathology*. 2009;40:30-40
- 86. Pape UF, Jann H, Muller-Nordhorn J, Bockelbrink A, Berndt U, Willich SN, Koch M, Rocken C, Rindi G, Wiedenmann B. Prognostic relevance of a novel thm classification system for upper gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *Cancer*. 2008;113:256-265
- 87. Scarpa A, Mantovani W, Capelli P, Beghelli S, Boninsegna L, Bettini R, Panzuto F, Pederzoli P, delle Fave G, Falconi M. Pancreatic endocrine tumors: Improved trum staging and histopathological grading permit a clinically efficient prognostic stratification of patients. *Modern pathology : an official journal of the United States and Canadian Academy of Pathology, Inc.* 2010;23:824-833
- 88. Zerbi A, Falconi M, Rindi G, Delle Fave G, Tomassetti P, Pasquali C, Capitanio V, Boninsegna L, Di Carlo V, Group Al-NS. Clinicopathological features of pancreatic endocrine tumors: A prospective multicenter study in italy of 297 sporadic cases. *The American journal of gastroenterology*. 2010;105:1421-1429
- 89. Rindi G, Falconi M, Klersy C, Albarello L, Boninsegna L, Buchler MW, Capella C, Caplin M, Couvelard A, Doglioni C, Delle Fave G, Fischer L, Fusai G, de Herder WW, Jann H, Komminoth P, de Krijger RR, La Rosa S, Luong TV, Pape U, Perren A, Ruszniewski P, Scarpa A, Schmitt A, Solcia E, Wiedenmann B. Tnm staging of neoplasms of the endocrine pancreas: Results from a large international cohort study. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*. 2012;104:764-777
- 90. Bilimoria KY, Bentrem DJ, Merkow RP, Tomlinson JS, Stewart AK, Ko CY, Talamonti MS. Application of the pancreatic adenocarcinoma staging system to pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *Journal of the American College of Surgeons*. 2007;205:558-563
- 91. Liszka L, Pajak J, Mrowiec S, Zielinska-Pajak E, Golka D, Lampe P. Discrepancies between two alternative staging systems (european neuroendocrine tumor society 2006 and american joint committee on cancer/union for international cancer control 2010) of neuroendocrine neoplasms of the pancreas. A study of 50 cases. *Pathology, research and practice*. 2011;207:220-224
- 92. Hill JS, McPhee JT, McDade TP, Zhou Z, Sullivan ME, Whalen GF, Tseng JF. Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: The impact of surgical resection on survival. *Cancer*. 2009;115:741-751
- 93. Hiramoto JS, Feldstein VA, LaBerge JM, Norton JA. Intraoperative ultrasound and preoperative localization detects all occult insulinomas; discussion 1025-6. *Archives of surgery*. 2001;136:1020-1025
- 94. Norton JA, Jensen RT. Resolved and unresolved controversies in the surgical management of patients with zollinger-ellison syndrome. *Annals of surgery*. 2004;240:757-773
- 95. Kimura W, Yano M, Sugawara S, Okazaki S, Sato T, Moriya T, Watanabe T, Fujimoto H, Tezuka K, Takeshita A, Hirai I. Spleen-preserving distal pancreatectomy with conservation of the splenic artery and vein: Techniques and its significance. *Journal of hepato-biliary-pancreatic sciences*. 2010;17:813-823
- 96. Gagner M, Pomp A, Herrera MF. Early experience with laparoscopic resections of islet cell tumors. *Surgery*. 1996;120:1051-1054
- 97. Kooby DA, Gillespie T, Bentrem D, Nakeeb A, Schmidt MC, Merchant NB, Parikh AA, Martin RC, 2nd, Scoggins CR, Ahmad S, Kim HJ, Park J, Johnston F, Strouch MJ, Menze A, Rymer J, McClaine R, Strasberg SM, Talamonti MS, Staley CA, McMasters KM, Lowy AM, Byrd-Sellers J, Wood WC, Hawkins WG. Left-sided pancreatectomy: A multicenter comparison of laparoscopic and open approaches. *Annals of surgery*.

2008;248:438-446

- 98. Chu QD, Hill HC, Douglass HO, Jr., Driscoll D, Smith JL, Nava HR, Gibbs JF. Predictive factors associated with long-term survival in patients with neuroendocrine tumors of the pancreas. *Annals of surgical oncology*. 2002;9:855-862
- 99. Sarmiento JM, Heywood G, Rubin J, Ilstrup DM, Nagorney DM, Que FG. Surgical treatment of neuroendocrine metastases to the liver: A plea for resection to increase survival. *Journal of the American College of Surgeons*. 2003;197:29-37
- 100. Bartsch DK, Fendrich V, Langer P, Čelik I, Kann PH, Rothmund M. Outcome of duodenopancreatic resections in patients with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. *Annals of surgery*. 2005;242:757-764, discussion 764-756
- 101. Thompson NW. Current concepts in the surgical management of multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 pancreatic-duodenal disease. Results in the treatment of 40 patients with zollinger-ellison syndrome, hypoglycaemia or both. *Journal of internal medicine*. 1998;243:495-500
- 102. Plockinger U, Rindi G, Arnold R, Eriksson B, Krenning EP, de Herder WW, Goede A, Caplin M, Oberg K, Reubi JC, Nilsson O, Delle Fave G, Ruszniewski P, Ahlman H, Wiedenmann B, European Neuroendocrine Tumour S. Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of neuroendocrine gastrointestinal tumours. A consensus statement on behalf of the european neuroendocrine tumour society (enets). *Neuroendocrinology*. 2004;80:394-424
- 103. Norton JA, Fraker DL, Alexander HR, Gibril F, Liewehr DJ, Venzon DJ, Jensen RT. Surgery increases survival in patients with gastrinoma. *Annals of surgery*. 2006;244:410-419
- 104. Gill GV, Rauf O, MacFarlane IA. Diazoxide treatment for insulinoma: A national uk survey. *Postgraduate medical journal*. 1997;73:640-641
- 105. Nieto JM, Pisegna JR. The role of proton pump inhibitors in the treatment of zollingerellison syndrome. *Expert opinion on pharmacotherapy*. 2006;7:169-175
- 106. Gibril F, Jensen RT. Zollinger-ellison syndrome revisited: Diagnosis, biologic markers, associated inherited disorders, and acid hypersecretion. *Current gastroenterology reports*. 2004;6:454-463
- 107. Plockinger U, Wiedenmann B. Neuroendocrine tumors. Biotherapy. *Best practice & research. Clinical endocrinology & metabolism.* 2007;21:145-162
- 108. Oberg K, Kvols L, Caplin M, Delle Fave G, de Herder W, Rindi G, Ruszniewski P, Woltering EA, Wiedenmann B. Consensus report on the use of somatostatin analogs for the management of neuroendocrine tumors of the gastroenteropancreatic system. *Annals of oncology : official journal of the European Society for Medical Oncology / ESMO*. 2004;15:966-973
- 109. Fendrich V, Langer P, Celik I, Bartsch DK, Zielke A, Ramaswamy A, Rothmund M. An aggressive surgical approach leads to long-term survival in patients with pancreatic endocrine tumors. *Annals of surgery*. 2006;244:845-851; discussion 852-843
- 110. Mayo SC, de Jong MC, Pulitano C, Clary BM, Reddy SK, Gamblin TC, Celinksi SA, Kooby DA, Staley CA, Stokes JB, Chu CK, Ferrero A, Schulick RD, Choti MA, Mentha G, Strub J, Bauer TW, Adams RB, Aldrighetti L, Capussotti L, Pawlik TM. Surgical management of hepatic neuroendocrine tumor metastasis: Results from an international multi-institutional analysis. *Annals of surgical oncology*. 2010;17:3129-3136
- 111. Akyildiz HY, Mitchell J, Milas M, Siperstein A, Berber E. Laparoscopic radiofrequency thermal ablation of neuroendocrine hepatic metastases: Long-term follow-up. *Surgery*. 2010;148:1288-1293; discussion 1293
- 112. Mazzaglia PJ, Berber E, Milas M, Siperstein AE. Laparoscopic radiofrequency ablation of neuroendocrine liver metastases: A 10-year experience evaluating predictors of survival. *Surgery*. 2007;142:10-19
- 113. O'Toole D, Ruszniewski P. Chemoembolization and other ablative therapies for liver metastases of gastrointestinal endocrine tumours. *Best practice & research. Clinical gastroenterology*. 2005;19:585-594
- 114. King J, Quinn R, Glenn DM, Janssen J, Tong D, Liaw W, Morris DL.

Radioembolization with selective internal radiation microspheres for neuroendocrine liver metastases. *Cancer*. 2008;113:921-929

- 115. Toumpanakis C, Meyer T, Caplin ME. Cytotoxic treatment including embolization/chemoembolization for neuroendocrine tumours. *Best practice & research. Clinical endocrinology & metabolism*. 2007;21:131-144
- 116. Oberg KE, Reubi JC, Kwekkeboom DJ, Krenning EP. Role of somatostatins in gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumor development and therapy. *Gastroenterology*. 2010;139:742-753, 753 e741
- 117. Rinke A, Muller HH, Schade-Brittinger C, Klose KJ, Barth P, Wied M, Mayer C, Aminossadati B, Pape UF, Blaker M, Harder J, Arnold C, Gress T, Arnold R, Group PS. Placebo-controlled, double-blind, prospective, randomized study on the effect of octreotide lar in the control of tumor growth in patients with metastatic neuroendocrine midgut tumors: A report from the promid study group. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology*. 2009;27:4656-4663
- 118. Caplin ME, Pavel M, Cwikla JB, Phan AT, Raderer M, Sedlackova E, Cadiot G, Wolin EM, Capdevila J, Wall L, Rindi G, Langley A, Martinez S, Blumberg J, Ruszniewski P, Investigators C. Lanreotide in metastatic enteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2014;371:224-233
- 119. Moertel CG, Hanley JA, Johnson LA. Streptozocin alone compared with streptozocin plus fluorouracil in the treatment of advanced islet-cell carcinoma. *The New England journal of medicine*. 1980;303:1189-1194
- 120. Moertel CG, Lefkopoulo M, Lipsitz S, Hahn RG, Klaassen D. Streptozocindoxorubicin, streptozocin-fluorouracil or chlorozotocin in the treatment of advanced islet-cell carcinoma. *The New England journal of medicine*. 1992;326:519-523
- 121. Norton JA, Melcher ML, Gibril F, Jensen RT. Gastric carcinoid tumors in multiple endocrine neoplasia-1 patients with zollinger-ellison syndrome can be symptomatic, demonstrate aggressive growth, and require surgical treatment. *Surgery*. 2004;136:1267-1274
- 122. Kouvaraki MA, Ajani JA, Hoff P, Wolff R, Evans DB, Lozano R, Yao JC. Fluorouracil, doxorubicin, and streptozocin in the treatment of patients with locally advanced and metastatic pancreatic endocrine carcinomas. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology*. 2004;22:4762-4771
- 123. Duran I, Kortmansky J, Singh D, Hirte H, Kocha W, Goss G, Le L, Oza A, Nicklee T, Ho J, Birle D, Pond GR, Arboine D, Dancey J, Aviel-Ronen S, Tsao MS, Hedley D, Siu LL. A phase ii clinical and pharmacodynamic study of temsirolimus in advanced neuroendocrine carcinomas. *British journal of cancer*. 2006;95:1148-1154
- 124. Yao JC, Phan AT, Chang DZ, Wolff RA, Hess K, Gupta S, Jacobs C, Mares JE, Landgraf AN, Rashid A, Meric-Bernstam F. Efficacy of rad001 (everolimus) and octreotide lar in advanced low- to intermediate-grade neuroendocrine tumors: Results of a phase ii study. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology*. 2008;26:4311-4318
- 125. Yao JC, Lombard-Bohas C, Baudin E, Kvols LK, Rougier P, Ruszniewski P, Hoosen S, St Peter J, Haas T, Lebwohl D, Van Cutsem E, Kulke MH, Hobday TJ, O'Dorisio TM, Shah MH, Cadiot G, Luppi G, Posey JA, Wiedenmann B. Daily oral everolimus activity in patients with metastatic pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors after failure of cytotoxic chemotherapy: A phase ii trial. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology*. 2010;28:69-76
- 126. Pavel ME, Hainsworth JD, Baudin E, Peeters M, Horsch D, Winkler RE, Klimovsky J, Lebwohl D, Jehl V, Wolin EM, Oberg K, Van Cutsem E, Yao JC, Group R-S. Everolimus plus octreotide long-acting repeatable for the treatment of advanced neuroendocrine tumours associated with carcinoid syndrome (radiant-2): A randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 3 study. *Lancet*. 2011;378:2005-2012
- 127. Yao JC, Shah MH, Ito T, Bohas CL, Wolin EM, Van Cutsem E, Hobday TJ, Okusaka T, Capdevila J, de Vries EG, Tomassetti P, Pavel ME, Hoosen S, Haas T, Lincy J, Lebwohl D, Oberg K, Rad001 in Advanced Neuroendocrine Tumors TTSG.

Everolimus for advanced pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2011;364:514-523

- 128. Ferrara N, Gerber HP, LeCouter J. The biology of vegf and its receptors. *Nature medicine*. 2003;9:669-676
- 129. Raut CP, Kulke MH. Targeted therapy in advanced well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumors. *The oncologist*. 2011;16:286-295
- 130. Dimou A, Syrigos KN, Saif MW. Update on novel therapies for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: 2013. *JOP : Journal of the pancreas*. 2013;14:377-380
- 131. Kulke MH, Lenz HJ, Meropol NJ, Posey J, Ryan DP, Picus J, Bergsland E, Stuart K, Tye L, Huang X, Li JZ, Baum CM, Fuchs CS. Activity of sunitinib in patients with advanced neuroendocrine tumors. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology*. 2008;26:3403-3410
- 132. Raymond E, Dahan L, Raoul JL, Bang YJ, Borbath I, Lombard-Bohas C, Valle J, Metrakos P, Smith D, Vinik A, Chen JS, Horsch D, Hammel P, Wiedenmann B, Van Cutsem E, Patyna S, Lu DR, Blanckmeister C, Chao R, Ruszniewski P. Sunitinib malate for the treatment of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2011;364:501-513
- 133. T. J. Hobday JR, K. Holen, J. Picus, R. Donehower, R. Marschke, W. Maples, R. Lloyd, M. Mahoney and C. Erlichman. Mc044h, a phase ii trial of sorafenib in patients (pts) with metastatic neuroendocrine tumors (net): A phase ii consortium (p2c) study. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*. 2007;25:4504
- 134. Le Treut YP, Gregoire E, Belghiti J, Boillot O, Soubrane O, Mantion G, Cherqui D, Castaing D, Ruszniewski P, Wolf P, Paye F, Salame E, Muscari F, Pruvot FR, Baulieux J. Predictors of long-term survival after liver transplantation for metastatic endocrine tumors: An 85-case french multicentric report. *American journal of transplantation : official journal of the American Society of Transplantation and the American Society of Transplant Surgeons*. 2008;8:1205-1213
- 135. Pascher A, Klupp J, Neuhaus P. Endocrine tumours of the gastrointestinal tract. Transplantation in the management of metastatic endocrine tumours. *Best practice* & *research. Clinical gastroenterology.* 2005;19:637-648
- 136. Bassi C, Dervenis C, Butturini G, Fingerhut A, Yeo C, Izbicki J, Neoptolemos J, Sarr M, Traverso W, Buchler M, International Study Group on Pancreatic Fistula D. Postoperative pancreatic fistula: An international study group (isgpf) definition. *Surgery*. 2005;138:8-13
- 137. Ziegler A, Lange S, Bender R. [survival analysis: Cox regression]. *Deutsche medizinische Wochenschrift*. 2007;132 Suppl 1:e42-44
- 138. Bender R, Ziegler A, Lange S. [logistic regression]. *Deutsche medizinische Wochenschrift*. 2007;132 Suppl 1:e33-35
- 139. Dindo D, Demartines N, Clavien PA. Classification of surgical complications: A new proposal with evaluation in a cohort of 6336 patients and results of a survey. *Annals of surgery*. 2004;240:205-213
- 140. Norton JA, Kivlen M, Li M, Schneider D, Chuter T, Jensen RT. Morbidity and mortality of aggressive resection in patients with advanced neuroendocrine tumors. *Archives of surgery*. 2003;138:859-866
- 141. Schurr PG, Strate T, Rese K, Kaifi JT, Reichelt U, Petri S, Kleinhans H, Yekebas EF, Izbicki JR. Aggressive surgery improves long-term survival in neuroendocrine pancreatic tumors: An institutional experience. *Annals of surgery*. 2007;245:273-281
- 142. Franko J, Feng W, Yip L, Genovese E, Moser AJ. Non-functional neuroendocrine carcinoma of the pancreas: Incidence, tumor biology, and outcomes in 2,158 patients. *Journal of gastrointestinal surgery : official journal of the Society for Surgery of the Alimentary Tract.* 2010;14:541-548
- 143. Touzios JG, Kiely JM, Pitt SC, Rilling WS, Quebbeman EJ, Wilson SD, Pitt HA. Neuroendocrine hepatic metastases: Does aggressive management improve survival? *Annals of surgery*. 2005;241:776-783; discussion 783-775
- 144. Sellner F, Thalhammer S, Stattner S, Karner J, Klimpfinger M. Tnm stage and grade in predicting the prognosis of operated, non-functioning neuroendocrine carcinoma of

the pancreas--a single-institution experience. *Journal of surgical oncology*. 2011;104:17-21

- 145. Watzka FM, Laumen C, Fottner C, Weber MM, Schad A, Lang H, Musholt TJ. Resection strategies for neuroendocrine pancreatic neoplasms. *Langenbeck's archives of surgery / Deutsche Gesellschaft fur Chirurgie*. 2013;398:431-440
- 146. Ito H, Abramson M, Ito K, Swanson E, Cho N, Ruan DT, Swanson RS, Whang EE. Surgery and staging of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: A 14-year experience. *Journal of gastrointestinal surgery : official journal of the Society for Surgery of the Alimentary Tract.* 2010;14:891-898
- 147. Kazanjian KK, Reber HA, Hines OJ. Resection of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: Results of 70 cases. *Archives of surgery*. 2006;141:765-769; discussion 769-770
- 148. Bilimoria KY, Talamonti MS, Tomlinson JS, Stewart AK, Winchester DP, Ko CY, Bentrem DJ. Prognostic score predicting survival after resection of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: Analysis of 3851 patients. *Annals of surgery*. 2008;247:490-500
- 149. Casadei R, Ricci C, Rega D, D'Ambra M, Pezzilli R, Tomassetti P, Campana D, Nori F, Minni F. Pancreatic endocrine tumors less than 4 cm in diameter: Resect or enucleate? A single-center experience. *Pancreas*. 2010;39:825-828
- 150. Centonze DC, Cinardi N, Giannone G. Surgical resection for neuroendocrine tumors of the pancreas: A fourteen years single institutional observation. *European review for medical and pharmacological sciences*. 2014;18:32-35
- 151. Tomassetti P, Campana D, Piscitelli L, Casadei R, Santini D, Nori F, Morselli-Labate AM, Pezzilli R, Corinaldesi R. Endocrine pancreatic tumors: Factors correlated with survival. *Annals of oncology : official journal of the European Society for Medical Oncology / ESMO*. 2005;16:1806-1810
- 152. Gullo L, Migliori M, Falconi M, Pederzoli P, Bettini R, Casadei R, Delle Fave G, Corleto VD, Ceccarelli C, Santini D, Tomassetti P. Nonfunctioning pancreatic endocrine tumors: A multicenter clinical study. *The American journal of gastroenterology*. 2003;98:2435-2439
- 153. Mansour JC, Chen H. Pancreatic endocrine tumors. *The Journal of surgical research*. 2004;120:139-161
- 154. Verbeke CS, Leitch D, Menon KV, McMahon MJ, Guillou PJ, Anthoney A. Redefining the r1 resection in pancreatic cancer. *The British journal of surgery*. 2006;93:1232-1237
- 155. Phan GQ, Yeo CJ, Hruban RH, Littemoe KD, Pitt HA, Cameron JL. Surgical experience with pancreatic and peripancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: Review of 125 patients. *Journal of gastrointestinal surgery : official journal of the Society for Surgery of the Alimentary Tract.* 1998;2:473-482

9 Eidesstattliche Versicherung

Ich erkläre hiermit an Eides statt, dass ich die vorliegende Dissertation mit dem Thema

Single center experience in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors

selbständig verfasst, mich außer der angegebenen keiner weiteren Hilfsmittel bedient und alle Erkenntnisse, die aus dem Schrifttum ganz oder annähernd übernommen sind, als solche kenntlich gemacht und nach ihrer Herkunft unter Bezeichnung der Fundstelle einzeln nachgewiesen habe.

Ich erkläre des Weiteren, dass die hier vorgelegte Dissertation nicht in gleicher oder in ähnlicher Form bei einer anderen Stelle zur Erlangung eines akademischen Grades eingereicht wurde.

München, 01.06.2015

Dr. med. univ. Florian Bösch